การตอบสนองของเซลล์เอ็นยึดปริทันต์ของมนุษย์เมื่อได้รับอินเตอร์ลิวคิน-12



นางสาวเบญจา อิศรางกูร ณ อยุธยา



บทคัดย่อและแฟ้มข้อมูลฉบับเต็มของวิทยานิพนธ์ตั้งแต่ปีการศึกษา 2554 ที่ให้บริการในคลังปัญญาจุฬาฯ (CUIR) เป็นแฟ้มข้อมูลของนิสิตเจ้าของวิทยานิพนธ์ ที่ส่งผ่านทางบัณฑิตวิทยาลัย

The abstract and full text of theses from the academic year 2011 in Chulalongkorn University Intellectual Repository (CUIR) are the thesis authors' files submitted through the University Graduate School.

วิทยานิพนธ์นี้เป็นส่วนหนึ่งของการศึกษาตามหลักสูตรปริญญาวิทยาศาสตรดุษฎีบัณฑิต สาขาวิชาชีววิทยาช่องปาก คณะทันตแพทยศาสตร์ จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย ปีการศึกษา 2559 ลิขสิทธิ์ของจุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย

THE RESPONSES OF HUMAN PERIODONTAL LIGAMENT CELLS TO EXOGENOUS INTERLEUKIN-12

Miss Benjar Issaranggun Na Ayuthaya



จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย Chulalongkorn University

A Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy Program in Oral Biology Faculty of Dentistry Chulalongkorn University Academic Year 2016 Copyright of Chulalongkorn University

Thesis Title	THE RESPONSES OF HUMAN PERIODONTAL
	LIGAMENT CELLS TO EXOGENOUS INTERLEUKIN-
	12
Ву	Miss Benjar Issaranggun Na Ayuthaya
Field of Study	Oral Biology
Thesis Advisor	Professor Prasit Pavasant, Ph.D.

Accepted by the Faculty of Dentistry, Chulalongkorn University in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Doctoral Degree

_____Dean of the Faculty of Dentistry

(Assistant Professor Suchit Poolthong, Ph.D.)

THESIS COMMITTEE

Examiner

(Assistant Professor Thantrira Porntaveetus, Ph.D.)

......External Examiner

(Assistant Professor Patrayu Taebunpakul, Ph.D.)

เบญจา อิศรางกูร ณ อยุธยา : การตอบสนองของเซลล์เอ็นยึดปริทันต์ของมนุษย์เมื่อได้รับอินเตอร์ลิวคิน-12 (THE RESPONSES OF HUMAN PERIODONTAL LIGAMENT CELLS TO EXOGENOUS INTERLEUKIN-12) อ.ที่ปรึกษาวิทยานิพนธ์หลัก: ศ. ทพ. ดร. ประสิทธิ์ ภวสันต์, 64 หน้า.

การผลิตสารอักเสบในระหว่างการเกิดรอยโรคปริทันต์ถูกเชื่อว่าเป็นกลไลหนึ่งที่มีสำคัญในการธำรงสมดุล ้ของเนื้อเยื่อ อินเตอร์ลิวคิน-12นับเป็นหนึ่งในสารอักเสบที่มีรายงานแสดงการเพิ่มขึ้นในระหว่างการเกิดรอยโรคปริ ทันต์ โดยพบว่าระดับของอินเตอร์ลิวคิน-12ที่ตรวจพบมีความสอดคล้องกับระดับความรนแรงของการอักเสบของ เนื้อเยื่อ แต่อย่างไรก็ตามกลไลการทำงานหรือบทบาทของอินเตอร์ลิวคิน-12ในรอยโรคปริทันต์ยังไม่ได้รับการค้นพบ ที่ชัดเจน และเนื่องจากเซลล์เอ็นยึดปริทันต์นับเป็นเซลล์ที่มีบทบาทสำคัญในการตอบสนองต่อสารอักเสบในบริเวณ เนื้อเยื่อปริทันต์ การศึกษานี้จึงมีวัตถุประสงค์เพื่อศึกษาการตอบสนองของเซลล์เอ็นยึดปริทันต์ต่ออินเตอร์ลิวคิน-12 เพื่อศึกษาถึงบทบาทของอินเตอร์ลิวคิน-12ที่มีต่อกระบวนการเกิดรอยโรค และการธำรงสมดุลของเนื้อเยื่อปริทันต์ เพื่อศึกษาถึงบทบาทของอินเตอร์ลิวคิน-12การทดลองนี้จึงดำเนินการโดยศึกษาการตอบสนองของเซลล์เอ็นยึดปริ ทันต์ เมื่อได้รับการกระตุ้นด้วยอินเตอร์ลิวคิน-12 ในระดับความเข้มข้นและช่วงระยะเวลาที่แตกต่างกัน โดยมุ่ง พิจารณาระดับการแสดงออกของสารกระตุ้นการละลายกระดูก (RANKL), ระดับสารต้านการอักเสบ (immunomodulatory molecules) และระดับสารแสดงความเป็นเซลล์ต้นกำเนิด (Stemness markers)ในเซลล์ เอ็นยึดปริทันต์ทั้งในระดับmRNAและในระดับโปรตีน หลังจากนั้นจะมีการใช้สารยับยั้งต่อโมเลกุลต่างๆที่เป็น ้องค์ประกอบในการส่งสัญญาณของอินเตอร์ลิวคิน-12 เพื่อศึกษาถึงกลไลการเปลี่ยนแปลงที่เกิดขึ้นโดยละเอียด ผลการวิจัยพบว่าในสภาวะที่มีอินเตอร์ลิวคิน-12 เซลล์เอ็นยึดปริทันต์จะมีการแสดงออกของ RANKL ที่เพิ่มมากขึ้น ซึ่งกระบวนการนี้ดำเนินผ่านการทำงานของSTAT4และNF-kB นอกจากนี้ยังพบว่ากระบวนการกระตุ้นนี้ไม่ได้เกิด โดยตรงจากการทำงานของอินเตอร์ลิวคิน-12 แต่ผ่านการทำงานของสารตัวกลางที่ได้รับการกระตุ้นให้มีการหลั่ง ้ออกมาจากเซลล์เอ็นยึดปริทันต์ หลังจากที่เซลล์เอ็นยึดปริทันต์ได้รับการกระตุ้นด้วยสารอักเสบอินเตอร์ลิวคิน-12 และยังพบว่าแคลเซี่ยมเป็นโมเลกุลที่สำคัญต่อการตอบสนองนี้ นอกจากนี้อินเตอร์ลิวคิน-12 ยังมีบทบาทในการเพิ่ม การแสดงออกของ immunomodulatory molecules (ได้แก่IDOและHLA-G) และstemness markersในเซลล์ เอ็นยึดปริทันต์ โดยกระบวนการการกระตุ้นนี้ จะเกิดผ่านการทำงานของIFNγ และงานวิจัยนี้ยังพบว่าอินเตอร์ ้ลิวคิน-12ยังมีบทบาทในการยับยั้งความสามารถในการเปลี่ยนแปลงไปเป็นเซลล์สร้างกระดูกของเซลล์เอ็นยึดปริทันต์ และอินเตอร์ลิวคิว-12ยังมีผลช่วยคงความสามารถในการสร้างโคโลนี และการแบ่งตัว ซึ่งเป็นหนึ่งปัจจัยที่แสดงความ เป็นเซลล์ต้นกำเนิดของเซลล์เอ็นยึดปริทันต์ จากผลการศึกษาทั้งหมดที่กล่าวมานี้ สามารถแสดงให้เห็นถึงบทบาท ของอินเตอร์ลิวคิน-12 ที่มีผลต่อทั้งกระบวนการการเกิดรอยโรคและการธำรงสภาวะสมดุลภายในเนื้อเยื่อปริทันต์

ลายมือชื่อนิสิต
ลายมือชื่อ อ.ที่ปรึกษาหลัก

สาขาวิชา ชีววิทยาช่องปาก ปีการศึกษา 2559 # # 5576054332 : MAJOR ORAL BIOLOGY

KEYWORDS: IL-12 / RANKL / OSTEOIMMUNOLOGY / INTERFERON GAMMA / IDO / HLA-G / IMMUNOMODULATION / HUMAN PERIODONTAL LIGAMENT CELLS

BENJAR ISSARANGGUN NA AYUTHAYA: THE RESPONSES OF HUMAN PERIODONTAL LIGAMENT CELLS TO EXOGENOUS INTERLEUKIN-12. ADVISOR: PROF. PRASIT PAVASANT, Ph.D., 64 pp.

Presence of cytokines during periodontal inflammation has been proposed as a key factor to modulate homeostasis of periodontal tissue. Interleukin 12 (IL-12) is one of the cytokines, which its expression was found to be increased associated with the severity of periodontal destruction. However, the exact role of IL-12 in periodontitis is still unclear. As human periodontal ligament (hPDL) cells are major local cells that have an ability to respond to many immunological stimuli, this study aimed to investigate the responses of hPDL cells to exogenous IL-12 for determining the osteoimmunological and immunomodulatory effects of IL-12 on hPDL cells. HPDL cells were incubated with IL-12 in a dose and time dependent manner. The expression levels of RANKL, OPG, IFN $m{\gamma}$, IDO, HLA-G, as well as stem cell markers were evaluated by quantitative PCR. The protein levels of RANKL, IFN $m{\gamma}$, HLA-G and the activity of IDO were measured by ELISA, flow cytometry and enzymatic activity assay, respectively. Chemical inhibitors or neutralizing antibody were used to elucidate underlying pathways. The results of this study showed that, under the influence of IL-12, hPDL cells expressed significantly higher levels of RANKL. This induction occurred indirectly by the activation of intermediate molecule(s). Addition of suramin and EGTA suggest that the nature of the involved intermediate molecule(s) was possibly the ligand that could activate heterodimeric G protein signaling in a calcium dependent pathway. In addition, IL-12 also induced the expression of the immunosuppressive proteins: IDO and HLA-G in hPDL cells via an IFN \mathbf{V} dependent pathway. Moreover, the expression of the stem cells markers was also upregulated in IL-12-treated hPDL cells. Together, these data indicate both pro- and anti-inflammatory effect of IL-12 by inducing expression of RANKL and immunomodulatory properties of hPDL cells. These provide the role of IL-12 in regulating homeostasis of periodontal tissue.

Field of Study: Oral Biology Academic Year: 2016

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

My thesis could not have been completed without the help of these people.

First of all, I would like to express my deepest gratitude to my thesis advisor, Prof. Dr. Prasit Pavasant, for his valuable advice, guidance for doing my research and support throughout my Ph.D. program.

I would like to thank my thesis committee: Assist. Prof. Dr. Jeerus Sucharitakul, Assist. Prof. Dr. Thantrira Porntaveetus, Assist. Prof. Dr. Patcharee Ritprajak and Assist. Prof. Dr. Patrayu Taebunpakul. They have given their valuable time to discuss and give the important suggestion for my thesis.

For Oral Biology program, I would like to thank every lecturer for the knowledge that they provided me. This knowledge is fundamentally important for the development of my research work.

This research was carried out at the Research Unit of Mineralized Tissue, Faculty of Dentistry, Chulalongkorn University during the years 2012-2017. This study was supported by H.M. King Bhumibol Adulyadej's 72nd Birthday Anniversary Scholarship from Graduate School, Chulalongkorn University, Royal Golden Jubilee Scholarship from the Thailand Research Fund and the National Science and Technology Development Agency (NSTDA).

For friendship, I would like to give a big thank to everybody in the Research Unit of Mineralized Tissue for their kindness and endless help.

Finally, I would like to thank my lovely family and my close friends for their love and encouragement.

CONTENTS

	Page
THAI ABSTRACT	iv
ENGLISH ABSTRACT	V
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	vi
CONTENTS	vii
LIST OF TABLES	
LIST OF FIGURES	2
CHAPTER I	4
INTRODUCTION	4
Background and Rationale	4
Research question	5
Objectives	5
Hypothesis	6
Expected Outcomes	6
Keywords	7
Research design	7
Conceptual Framework	8
CHAPTER II	9
LITERATURE REVIEWS	9
Periodontitis and osteoimmunology	9
Interleukin 12	
Mesenchymal stem cells and their immunomodulatory properties	13
Periodontal ligament cells	16

Page

∨iii

CHAPTER III	18
RESEARCH METHODOLOGY	18
Cell Culture	18
Cellular Viability	18
Application of IL-12 and IFN γ	19
Determination of IL-12 and IL-12 receptor (IL-12R) mRNA expression in PDL tissue	19
RNA Isolation and Reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR)	20
Real-Time Polymerase Chain Reaction (Real-Time PCR).	20
Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay (ELISA)	20
NF-kB Immunofluorescence Staining	21
Flow Cytometry	21
Colony Forming Unit Assay	22
Alizarin red S staining	22
IDO Enzymatic Activity Assay	22
Western Blot Analysis	23
Statistical Analyses	23
CHAPTER IV	26
RESULTS	26
OBJECTIVE 1: to investigate the change in RANKL/OPG expression ratio in human periodontal ligament cells after IL-12 treatment	26
Expression of IL-12 and IL-12 receptor in inflammatory periodontal tissues and hPDL cells	26

RANKL/OPG expression ratio is upregulated in hPDL cells following IL-12	
administration2	8
IL-12-induced RANKL expression involves STAT4 and NF-kB signaling pathways3	0
The inductive effect of IL-12 on RANKL expression occurs indirectly via	
promoting secretion of intermediate molecule(s)	2
Suramin-sensitive molecule is an intermediate molecule mediated in IL-12	
induced RANKL expression3	5
OBJECTIVE 2: to determine the effect of IL-12 on expression of	
immunosuppressive molecules in human periodontal ligament cells	7
IL-12 promotes immunomodulatory properties of hPDL cells	7
IL-12 preserves stemness properties of hPDL cells	1
IL-12 mediated IFN $oldsymbol{\gamma}$ promotes immunomodulatory property of hPDL cells4	3
Inductive effect of IFN $oldsymbol{\gamma}$ on HLA-G and IDO expression occurs via different	
signaling pathways	5
CHAPTER V	7
DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION	7
REFERENCES	3
VITA	4

Page

ix

LIST OF TABLES

Table

Page

Table 3.1 Primers used for quantitative PCR

24



จุฬาสงกรณมหาวทยาลย Chulalongkorn University

LIST OF FIGURES

igure Pa	age
gure 2.1 Components of IL-12 receptor and its signal transduction	11
gure 2.2 Influence of inflammation of immunomodulatory properties of MSCs	16
gure 4.1 Response of hPDL cells to exogenous IL-12	27
gure 4.2 The influence of IL-12 on RANKL expression in hPDL cells	29
gure 4.3 IL-12-induced RANKL expression mediated by STAT4 and NF-kB signaling pathways	31
gure 4.4 Intermediate molecule(s) and calcium signaling were required for IL-12 induced RANKL expression	34
gure 4.5 Member of G protein coupled receptor ligand might mediate IL-12-induced RANKL expression	36
gure 4.6 IL-12 upregulated the expression of IFN $m{\gamma}$, IDO and HLA-G in hPDL cells	38
gure 4.7 Increased protein levels of IFN $oldsymbol{\gamma}$, IDO and HLA-G in HPDL cells after IL-12 treatment	40
gure 4.8 IL-12 upregulated stem cell/pluripotent markers and inhibited osteogenic differentiation of hPDL cells	42

Figure 4.9 IL-12 induced IDO	and HLA-G expression	occurred via IFN $\mathbf{\gamma}$ pathway	44

Figure 4.10 IFN $oldsymbol{\gamma}$ promoted HLA-G and IDO expression in hPDL cells via different pathways



จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย Chulalongkorn University 46

CHAPTER I

INTRODUCTION

Background and Rationale

Interleukin 12 (IL-12) is a potent cytokine that plays an important role in immune response by driving the differentiation of naïve T-cells to T helper 1 (Th1) cells and mediating long-term protection of our body against the pathogen [1, 2]. Antigen presenting cells, especially dendritic cells, are the cell type responsible for IL-12 production. The production of IL-12 is stimulated by antigenic signals, particularly lipopolysaccharide (LPS), and activated T-cell signals (mediated by interaction between CD40 and CD40 ligand (CD40L)) [3]. Moreover, IL-12 production is further regulated by the presence of other inflammatory cytokines such as interleukin 1 beta (IL-1 β), a wellknown osteolytic factor [4, 5]. For pathological effect of IL-12, it has been implicated as a destructive stimulator to trigger the development of several inflammatory diseases such as rheumatoid arthritis, periodontitis and periapical lesion [6]. These inflammatory diseases have an identical biological process in bone destruction [6-8]. Clinical studies in rheumatoid arthritis patients showed that the serum level of IL-12 was increased strongly associated with the disease progression [9]. Moreover, injection of recombinant IL-12 resulted in the development of severe joint inflammation in collagen-induced arthritis (CIA) mouse model [10]. In periodontal inflammation, the increased level of IL-12 was found, related to severity of periodontal disease [11, 12]. Promotion of osteoclast differentiation was demonstrated as biological destructive role of IL-12 in bone degradation [13]. Deletion of IL-12 showed the inhibitory effect on bone resorption stimulated by bacterial infection in mice periodontitis model [14]. These data suggest the osteolytic property of IL-12 involved in infection-induced inflammatory disease. In contrast, in vitro study of NJ Horwood in 2001 [15] demonstrated an attenuating effect of IL-12 on osteoclast formation during

proliferative phase of osteoclast precursor. Therefore, more studies are required to determine the effect of IL-12 on inflammation-induced bone degradation.

Although, inflammation provides a destructive signal to damage underlining tissues, the presence of inflammatory cytokines has also been proposed as a key activator to stimulate immunomodulatory properties of MSCs [16]. This property is an important characteristic of MSCs that functions to modulate host immune response via the upregulation of immunosuppressive molecules, such as IDO and HLA-G [17]. This capacity is believed to play roles as a protective mechanism of MSCs in order to survive under inflammatory conditions. Evidence indicates that several inflammatory cytokines can modulate the immunomodulatory properties of MSCs [18, 19]. IL-12 is one of the inflammatory cytokines that has been shown to induce the production of IDO (26-27). However, most of the data were collected in studies related to cancer [20, 21]. No studies are available that addressed the question whether IL-12 has a comparable effect on cells in a normal tissue. Taken together, these mentioned studies suggested both destructive and protective roles of IL-12 involved in inflammatory process. As PDL cells are local stem cells resided in periodontium ^[22, 23] and they are important to maintain tissue homeostasis via an ability to respond to various inflammatory cytokines ^[24], this study aimed to investigate the response of hPDL cells to exogenous IL-12, to determine the role this cytokine in controlling the pathogenesis and homeostasis of periodontal tissue.

Research question

How does human periodontal ligament cell respond to exogenous IL-12?

Objectives

To investigate the responses of human periodontal ligament cells to exogenous IL-12

Objective 1: to investigate the change in RANKL/OPG expression ratio in human periodontal ligament cells after IL-12 treatment

Experimental design: hPDL cells were incubated with recombinant human IL-12 (p70) in dose (0-10 ng/ml) and time dependent manner. Expression of RANKL and OPG was determined by quantitative polymerase chain reaction (qPCR). Protein level of RANKL was evaluated by western blotting and ELISA. STAT4 and NF-**K**B inhibitors were used to elucidate underlying signaling pathways of IL-12 activation in hPDL cells. Conditioned medium assay was performed to determine the involvement of intermediate molecule. Series of inhibitors were used in this study to identify the nature of intermediate molecule.

Objective 2: to determine the effect of IL-12 on expression of immunosuppressive molecules in human periodontal ligament cells

Experimental design: hPDL cells were treated with 0-10 ng/ml of exogenous human IL-12 (p70). To investigate the immunomodulatory effect of IL-12, gene expression level of IFN γ , IDO, HLA-G, as well as stem cell markers; CD73, CD90, CD105, Nanog, Oct4 and Sox2 were evaluated by qPCR. The protein level of IFN γ and HLA-G and the level of activity of IDO were measured by ELISA, flow cytometry and enzymatic activity assay, respectively. To determine the role of IFN γ in IL-12 immunomodulation, neutralizing antibody against IFN γ and recombinant human IFN γ were used in this study. Chemical inhibitors were used to determine the involved signaling pathways.

Hypothesis

IL-12 plays a role to modulate both the expression of RANKL/OPG ratio and immunosuppressive molecules in human periodontal ligament cells, which are important to control the homeostasis of periodontal tissue.

Expected Outcomes

This investigation provides a better understanding of IL-12 biological mechanism involved in the pathogenesis and homeostasis of periodontal tissue,

leading to a new and specific therapeutic approach to regulate the progression of periodontal disease.

Keywords

- IL-12
- RANKL
- Osteoimmunology
- IFNγ
- IDO
- HLA-G
- Immunomodulation
- Human periodontal ligament cells

Research design

Laboratory experimental research

จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย Chulalongkorn University

Conceptual Framework



จุพาลงกรณมหาวทยาลย Chulalongkorn University

CHAPTER II

LITERATURE REVIEWS

Periodontitis and osteoimmunology

Periodontitis is one of the most prevalent chronic inflammatory diseases, involved in periodontium degradation. A plaque microorganism that migrates and penetrates into the periodontium is proposed as the etiology of periodontal disease formation. However, the presence of these pathogens is not sufficient to trigger the development of periodontal disease. Indeed, the recognition of these pathogen by host immune cells is an essential process in the periodontal pathogenesis^[7]. One of the critical recognition components of the host immune response to the pathogenic microorganisms and their products is a family of toll-like receptors (TLRs). The most common TLRs implicated as potent receptors for pathogen associated periodontitis are TLR-2 and TLR-4^[25, 26]. TLR activation stimulates an intracellular signaling cascade that leads to the activation of transcription factors, such as nuclear factor-kB (NF-kB) and activator protein-1 (AP-1)^[27], resulting in the production of many pro-inflammatory cytokines that play role in the induction of bone resorption by the process of osteoclastogenesis. Attempts to reduce inflammation could decrease the progression and severity of bone resorption, indicating the importance of inflammatory process in pathogenesis of periodontal disease^[28].

The relationship between the immune and skeletal systems is known in term of osteoimmunology. The presence of different inflammatory cytokines has been proposed as key inducers to promote the expression of receptor activator of nuclear factor kappa B ligand (RANKL) by osteoblasts and stromal cells. RANKL and osteoprotegerin (OPG) are the important local factors that tightly control homeostasis of bone [8, 29]. RANKL promotes osteoclast differentiation and activation by stimulating the distinct signaling cascades mediated in osteoclast formation^[29]. On the other hand, OPG acts as a decoy receptor against RANKL and prevents binding of RANKL to its receptor (RANK) [30, 31]. In a normal or healthy condition, the balance between RANKL and OPG is preserved. However, in pathologic or inflammatory conditions, the ratio between RANKL and OPG changes, leading to an increased osteoclast formation and bone resorption [31]. Therefore, the level of RANKL/OPG ratio is considered as a biological marker to determine degree of osteolytic activity.

Interleukin 12

Interleukin 12 (IL-12) is a heterodimeric cytokine that is composed of a 35 kDa light chain (p35) and a 40 kDa heavy chain (p40). They are encoded by two separate genes; IL-12A (for p35) and IL-12B (for p40). It is a potent cytokine that plays an important role in an immune response by driving the differentiation of naïve T-cells to T helper 1 (T_H 1) cells and mediating the long-term protection of our body against a pathogen [1, 32]. Thus, this cytokine is known as T cell-stimulating factor. Besides Th1 differentiation, IL-12 also functions to stimulate the production of other cytokines including IFN γ and TNF α from activated T cells and natural killer (NK) cells [33, 34]. Moreover, it also enhances generation of cytotoxic T lymphocytes (CTLs) to further activate cell-mediated immune response. Thus, IL-12 is a pro-inflammatory cytokine that forms a link between innate and adaptive immunity.

For exert IL-12 activity, IL-12 needs to bind to its surface receptor (IL-12R), which mainly expresses on activated T cells following T cell receptor (TCR) activation. Presence of other cytokines such as IFN γ , TNF α , co-stimulatory molecules (CD28) or IL-12 itself is an inducer to stimulate the expression of this receptor. IL-12R is a heterodimeric receptor formed by IL-12R- β 1 and IL-12R- β 2 [35]. Co-expression of these two components is important to generate high affinity of IL-12 binding site. IL-12R- β 2 is considered as a key signal transduction component to activate IL-12 intracellular signaling. Upon binding, IL-12R- β 2 becomes tyrosine phosphorylated, and provides the binding sites for involved protein kinases including tyrosine kinase 2 (Tyk2) and Janus kinase 2 (Jak2), leading to the phosphorylation and activation of IL-12 specific transcription factor protein: signal transducer and activator of transcription 4 (STAT4) in JAK-STAT pathway [36] (as shown in figure 2.1). This signaling pathway are known to promote the development of Th1 cells and also inhibit Th2 cells differentiation.





Antigen presenting cells, especially dendritic cells, are the primary cell types responsible for IL-12 production [37]. During periodontal inflammation, the number of dendritic cells continue to increase from healthy to periodontitis stage [38]. It has been shown that, at the initiation stage of periodontal inflammation or gingivitis, most of dendritic cells resided in gingival epithelium. However, at the later stage, they moved

into the periodontal tissue and activated the differentiation of adaptive immune cells [38, 39]. During infection, the production of IL-12 is stimulated as a result of the induction by antigenic signals, particularly lipopolysaccharide (LPS), and activated T-cells, mediated by interaction between CD40 and CD40 ligand (CD40L) [3]. Moreover, IL-12 production is further regulated by other cytokines such as interleukin 1beta (IL-1 β), a potent osteolytic cytokine [4, 5]. These finding are concordant with the reports from many studies that the level of IL-12 was up regulated associated with severity of inflammatory diseases [9, 11, 12].

IL-12 and osteoimmunological effect

IL-12 has been implicated as a potent destructive stimulator of several inflammatory-induced bone resorption diseases such as rheumatoid arthritis. An increased level of IL-12 was found associated with the level of bone destruction [9]. Injection of IL-12 induced severe joint inflammation in a mouse model of Collagen-Induced Arthritis (CIA) [10]. Moreover, higher sensitivity to IL-12 stimulation and higher level of STAT4 phosphorylation were found in patients with rheumatoid arthritis [9, 40]. Not only systemic autoimmune diseases, IL-12 is also participated in the pathogenesis of oral inflammatory lesions, such as periodontitis and periapical lesion. In periodontal disease, the level of IL-12 in serum and gingival crevicular fluid was found to be increased, correlated with the severity of inflammation [11, 12]. Furthermore, bone resorption induced by *P.gingivalis* infection significantly decreased in IL-12 ^{-/-} mice periodontitis model [14].

From the concern in the pathologic role of IL-12, IL-12 inhibiting drugs have been developed continuously. One of the well-known IL-12 inhibition drugs is cyclosporine (CsA), which functions to inhibit the production of IL-12 from activated APCs [41, 42]. In rat periodontitis model, treatment with CsA showed an effective therapeutic outcome to decrease the level of alveolar bone loss [43]. Therefore, these data strongly support the osteolytic role of IL-12 involved in on inflammatory-induced bone degradation.

Induction of osteoclast differentiation was considered to be a major destructive role of IL-12 mediated in bone resorption process [13]. In contrast, *in vitro* study of NJ Horwood in 2001 [15] demonstrated an attenuating effect of IL-12 on osteoclast

formation during proliferative phase of osteoclast precursor. This inhibitory effect of IL-12 couldn't occur directly on osteoclast precursor but rather required the production of inhibitory molecule from T-cell [15]. These showed the dichotomic effect of IL-12 between pro- and anti-inflammatory cytokines, thus more studies are required to clarify the effect of IL-12 on homeostasis of bone tissue.

IL-12 and immunomodulatory effect

In addition to pro-inflammatory function, IL-12 has also been reported in its immunomodulatory effect by stimulating indoleamine-pyrrole 2,3-dioxygenase (IDO) production. IDO is an enzyme that functions to induce intracellular degradation of tryptophan and subsequent inhibiting T cell proliferation [17]. The ability of IL-12 to induce IDO production was demonstrated in various studies related with cancer [20, 21, 44]. Both IFN γ dependent [20, 44] and independent [21] mechanisms has been shown to be involved in IL-12-induced IDO production. This elevated IDO production has been proposed as an escape mechanism of cancer cells to survive under host immune response [44-46]. Therefore, these suggest the immunomodulatory effect of IL-12 to regulate host immune response; however, most of the data were collected in field of cancer. No studies are available that addressed the question whether IL-12 has a comparable effect on cells in a normal tissue.

ูเหาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย

Mesenchymal stem cells and their immunomodulatory properties

Mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) are multipotent stem cells that are capable to differentiate to various cell types. They are characterized by expression of stemness cell surface markers (including CD13, CD44, CD73, CD90) and lack of hematopoietic markers (including CD45, CD34, CD80, CD86, HLA molecules). This characteristic distinguishes MSCs from hematopoietic stem cells and positions them close to fibroblast. One of the important characteristic of MSCs is their capacity to modulate an immune response [47-49]. This characteristic is believed to play roles as a protective mechanism of MSCs in order to survive under inflammatory condition, since under such circumstances MSCs are susceptible to be destroyed by activated T cells and NK cells [47, 50, 51]. In dental tissues, evidence suggests that dental stem cells, including

gingival fibroblasts, dental pulp fibroblasts and periodontal ligament cells, can inhibit proliferation of activated peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) *in vitro* [52], thereby supporting the immunosuppressive properties of these cells [23, 53].

This immunomodulatory property of MSCs has been proposed by many studies as an ability to modulate host immune response by inhibiting T cell proliferation and cytokine production after mitogen stimulation [54, 55]. Moreover, MSCs were found to promote the generation of regulatory T cells (Tregs) via both direct and indirect mechanisms [48, 56]. For the indirect pathway, MSCs inhibit the generation of antigen presenting cells (APCs) and induce them to acquire a tolerogenic phenotype that supports the differentiation of naïve T cells to Tregs [57, 58]. An ability to switch the phenotype of macrophage from a pro-inflammatory type 1 to an anti-inflammatory type 2 was demonstrated as one of the modulatory mechanisms of MSCs [59, 60]. Besides, down regulation of NK cell activity after IL-2 and IL-15 stimulation has also been reported to be another mechanism played by MSCs to modulate immune response [50, 61].

Production of immunosuppressive molecules, such as human leukocyte antigen (HLA) molecules [16, 51] and indoleamine-pyrrole 2,3-dioxygenase (IDO) enzyme [17, 51, 62], has been demonstrated as an molecular mechanism of MSCs to modulate immune response [17]. HLA molecules attenuate immune cells' activity by signaling via their specific inhibitory receptors [63-65], while IDO enzyme inhibits immune response by degrading tryptophan, an essential amino acid required for T cell growth, resulted in a decrease of T cell proliferation [17, 66]. Not only immunomodulatory molecules, but many kinds of chemokines are also produced by MSCs, to recruit specific immune cells into close proximity to them. This recruitment made those immune cells are more susceptible to the immunosuppressive capacity of MSCs [67]. However, the molecular mechanisms of MSCs are resided [19, 68].

Inflammation and MSCs' immunomodulation

In physiological condition, immunomodulatory property of MSCs is kept inactive and will be activated by inflammatory environment [16]. Indeed, the presence of proinflammatory cytokines has been demonstrated as a key inducer to activate the immunomodulatories property of MSCs [16, 69]. Therefore, MSCs are widely used to treat various inflammatory diseases such as autoimmune and graft versus host diseases (GvHD). In the study of GvHD, a successful outcome occurred when MSCs was administrated during inflammatory process; however, a less effective result found when the administration was done before inflammation has begun [67, 70]. Such findings confirm the role of inflammation on MSC's immunomodulatory properties [18, 71]. In addition, level of inflammation is another crucial factor that affects properties of MSCs. High level of inflammatory cytokines is required to activate the immunomodulatory properties of MSCs [18]. Under low level of inflammation, the production of chemokines was activated, whereas it was not sufficient to induce expression of immunosuppressive molecules in MSCs. Therefore, this condition promoted immune cells' accumulation without attenuating inflammatory response [71].

Among pro-inflammatory cytokines, IFN γ has been proposed as a potent activator to induce the immunomodulatory properties of MSCs. IFN γ mediates the immunosuppressive properties of MSCs by upregulating the expression of immunosuppressive molecules, including HLA class I molecules [16, 51], B7-H1 [62, 72], IDO [16, 51, 62], HGF [73] and TGF β [51, 73]. Inhibition with antibodies to IFN γ or to IFN γ receptor, as well as the model of IFN γ R1-deficient MSCs reversed the modulatory effect of MSCs [16]. In addition to IFN γ , other inflammatory cytokine such as TNF α and IL-17 also play a role to regulate the immunomodulatory properties of MSCs by working synergistically with IFN γ to further boost MSC-mediated immunosuppression *in vitro* and *in vivo* [16, 18, 19] (as shown in figure 2.2).



Figure 2.2: Influence of inflammation of immunomodulatory properties of MSCs (modified from James A Ankrum et al., 2003; Ying Wang et al., 2014)

Periodontal ligament cells

Periodontium is the surrounding tissues that support teeth during teeth function. It appears as the widening of periodontal space between tooth and alveolar bone on radiographs. In healthy periodontium, all of the tissue components are firm in texture. An intraoral radiograph with paralleling technique shows a well-defined alveolar bone crest and periodontal space, approximately 0.1-0.2 mm wide along the root.

Periodontal ligament (PDL) cells are fibroblast-like cells that occupy in high numbers in the periodontal ligament. These cells remodel the extracellular matrix, of which, the collagen fibers are the most prominent structures. PDL cells have been proposed as a source of mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) [23, 74-77]. These cells possess characteristics of other stem cells including (i) a high level of MSC markers such as CD73, CD90 and CD105, (ii) self-renewal capacity, and (iii) multi-lineage

differentiation potential [23, 74-77]. PDL cells have also been demonstrated in their capability to differentiate into periodontal ligaments, alveolar bone, cementum, peripheral nerves, and blood vessels that are the important components of periodontal tissues^[75-79]. Among tooth-derived MSCs, PDL cells have been demonstrated to have a very high capacity to differentiate into mineral-secreting cells in the presence of osteoinductive factors [80]. These inducible-osteoblastic cells expressed high level of alkaline phosphatase activity, osteocalcin expression and mineralized matrix formation, which are the major characteristics of osteoblasts. Thus, PDL cells have been chosen to study and look for their responses to any osteoinductive chemicals. Moreover, this cell also plays an important role to regulate osteoclast differentiation by an ability to express RANKL and OPG [81-83]. In addition, PDL cells were shown to respond to an immunological environment presented during periodontal inflammation, due to their expression of various toll like and cytokine receptors [24, 71, 84]. Taken together, these characteristics indicate an essential role of PDL cells to regulate the homeostasis of the periodontal ligament.

จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย Chulalongkorn University

CHAPTER III

RESEARCH METHODOLOGY

Cell Culture

All of the experimental protocols were approved by the Ethics Committee of the Faculty of Dentistry, Chulalongkorn University. Human periodontal (hPDL) cells were obtained from non-carious third molars extracted for orthodontic reason with informed consent. The teeth were rinsed with sterile phosphate-buffered saline (PBS); then periodontal tissues were collected from middle third of the root surface. All hPDL cells were cultured in standard medium (Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (DMEM) supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum, 100U/ml Penicillin, 100mg/ml Streptomycin, 5mg/ml Amphotericin B and 2mM L-glutamine). The cultures were incubated at 37° C in a humidified atmosphere of 5% CO₂ in air. After the cells reached confluency, they were detached with 0.25% trypsin-EDTA and subcultured at a 1:3 ratio. Cells from third-fifth passages of three different donors were used in the experiments.

Chulalongkorn University

Cellular Viability

The viability of hPDL cells after treatment with IL-12 was assessed by MTT assay. Briefly, hPDL cells were plated in triplicate into 24 well plates, at initial density of 50,000 cells/well. After allowing the cells to attach the plate for 24 h, the cells were starved in serum free medium for 6 h. The cells were then treated with IL-12 at various concentrations, range from 0, 0.5, 1 and 10 ng/ml, for 24, 48 and 72 h. After the incubation periods, 0.5 mg/ml MTTs solution (Sigma, MO, USA) was added into the culture plates and incubated for 30 min at 37°C. The reaction mixtures were then removed and the crystallized formazans were dissolved with elute solution. The

quantity of formazan was measure at 570nm using microplate reader (BioTek, ELx800, Winooski, VT). The absorbance was taken as proportional to the number of viable cells.

Application of IL-12 and IFN $oldsymbol{\gamma}$

To determine the influence of IL-12 and IFN γ , hPDL cells were plated into 12well plates, at density of 2×10⁵ cells/well. Recombinant human IL-12 (p70) (Peprotech, Rocky Hill, NJ) at concentrations of 0–10 ng/ml or recombinant human interferon gamma (IFN γ) (ImmunoTools, Friesoythe, Germany) at concentrations of 0-20 ng/ml was added into the culture medium for 1-7 days. Culture supernatants and extracted cells were then collected for further analysis. In some experiments, 50µM lisofylline (a STAT4 inhibitor) (Cayman chemical, Ann Arbor, MI, USA), 10nM NF-kB inhibitor (Calbiochem, EMD Chemicals, San Diego, CA, USA), 15µM suramin (G-protein coupled receptor inhibitor) (Calbiochem, San Diego, CA, USA), 7.92µM cyclohexamine (CHX) (Sigma-Aldrich Chemical, USA), 100µM monensin (Sigma-Aldrich Chemical, MO, USA), 10µM ethylene glycol tetraacetic acid (EGTA) (Sigma-Aldrich Chemical, USA), 12.5nM thapsigargin (Sigma-Aldrich Chemical, USA) , 0.5-1µg/ml anti-human IFN γ blocking antibody (eBioscience, San Diego, CA), or 3.75 nM JAK inhibitor I (Calbiochem, EMD Chemicals, San Diego, CA) was added to the culture medium 30 min before the addition of IL-12 or IFN γ .

Determination of IL-12 and IL-12 receptor (IL-12R) mRNA expression in PDL tissue

To determine the involvement of IL-12 in periodontal disease, the expression of IL-12 and IL-12R in periodontal tissue was investigated. Periodontal tissues were collected from the middle third of the root of non-carious third molars as described above. For the inflammatory periodontal tissue, the tissue was collect from extracted third molars with progressive loss of alveolar bone associated with periocoronal infection.

RNA Isolation and Reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR)

Total cellular RNA was extracted with Trizol reagent (Molecular Research Center, Cincinnati, OH). Chloroform was then added into the specimens, followed by precipitating in 500μ l isopropanol. Then, the RNA pellets were washed with 75% ethanol and dissolved in 10μ l of Diethyl Pyrocarbonate (DEPC). Total amount of RNA was quantified using a NanoDrop 2000 Spectrophotometer (Thermo Scientific, Wilmington, DE). One microgram of total RNA per sample was converted to complementary DNA (cDNA) by reverse transcriptase (RT) (Promega, Madison, WI). Subsequently, polymerase-chain reactions (PCR) were performed using Taq polymerase (Taq DNA Polymerase, Invitrogen, Brazil) in a DNA thermal cycler (BiometraGmBH, Göttingen, Germany). Glyceraldehyde phosphate dehydrogenase (GADPH) was used as an internal control. The products were electrophoresed on a 2% agarose gel and visualized using ethidium bromide (EtBr; Bio-Rad, Hercules, CA) for fluorostaining. Results obtained from each of experiment groups were showed as band densities, which were then analyzed into the expression ratio compared to control.

Real-Time Polymerase Chain Reaction (Real-Time PCR).

Real-time PCR was performed using the LightCycler1 480 SYBR Green I Master kit (Roche Diagnostic) in a MJ Mini[™] Thermal Cycler (Bio-Rad). Gene expression levels were normalized to the expression level of GAPDH. Then, relative gene expression was calculated by CFX Manager[™] software (Bio-Rad). The results were shown as foldchange values relative to the control group. The primers sequences were shown in Table 3.1.

Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay (ELISA)

ELISA was performed to determine the amount of RANKL and IFN- γ proteins in both culture supernatants and cell extracts. To detect the presence of soluble protein, supernatant were collected and centrifuged at 1,500 rpm for 10 min at 4°C to remove cell debris. Cellular proteins from cell lysate were extracted with Radioimmunoprecipitation assay buffer (RIPA buffer; 50 mM Tris–HCl, 150 mM NaCl, 0.5% sodium deoxycholate, 1% Nonidet P-40, 0.1% sodium dodecyl sulphate) supplemented with protease inhibitors. Total amount of protein was quantified by a BCA protein assay kit (Pierce, Rockford, IL). To determine the expression levels of RANKL and IFN- γ proteins, human sRANK Ligand ELISA kit and Human IFN- γ Standard TMB ELISA Development Kit (Peprotech, Rocky Hill, NJ) were used, respectively. The absorbance of ELISA reaction product was measured at 405 nm (for RANKL) and 450 nm (for IFN γ), using a microplate reader (BioTek, ELx800, Winooski, VT).

NF-kB Immunofluorescence Staining

To determine the role of NF-kB activation, hPDL cells were seeded into a chamber slide (Lab-TEK[®] II Chamber slide[™] System; Nalge Nunc International Corp., Rochester, NY) at a density of 50,000 cells per chamber. After 6 h starvation in serum free medium, cells were incubated with 1ng/ml of IL-12 for 4 h in presence or absence of STAT4 inhibitor. At the evaluated time, cells were washed twice with PBS and fixed with cold methanol (Merck KGAA, Darmstadt, Germany) for 10 min. Then, the cells were incubated overnight with rabbit-antihuman NF-kB p50 antibody (NLS; dilution 1:200; Santa Cruz Biotechnology), followed by biotinylated goat-anti-rabbit secondary antibody (dilution 1:1000; Zymed Laboratories Inc., South San Francisco, CA). Streptavidin–fluorescein isothiocyanate (FITC) (dilution 1:1000; Sigma-Aldrich Chemical) system was used to detect the localization of NF-kB. Cellular NF-kB translocation was observed using an Apotome photographic system (Zeiss, Germany). The rabbit IgG (Sigma) was used as the negative control in this experiment.

Flow Cytometry

Flow cytometry was performed to detect the expression of HLA-G cell surface protein. HPDL cells (2×10⁶ cells/sample) were dissociated and resuspended in 200 μ l of FACS buffer and stained with purified anti-human HLA-G (eBioscience, San Diego, CA). After incubating in primary antibody, cells were stained with APC-conjugated antimouse IgG2a (Abcam, Cambridge, UK). Stained cells were analyzed according to their fluorescence intensity on a FACSCaliburTM using the CellQuestTM softwere (BD Bioscience, San Jose, CA).

Colony Forming Unit Assay

To examine the self-clonal expansion capacity of hPDL cells, colony forming unit (CFU) assay was perform. HPDL cells were seeded at a low-density of 5,000 cells per 60-mm-diameter culture dishes and maintained in serum-containing growth medium for 14 days, in presence and absence of 1ng/ml IL-12. After 14 days of incubation, cells were wash twice with PBS and fixed with 10% formalin for 10 min. Then, the cultures were stained with Coomassie brilliant blue (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO) to visualize the appearance of colonies in cultures. Total number and the size of colonies were counted, compared to the control.

Alizarin red S staining

To examine the osteogenic differentiation potential of hPDL cells, level of *in vitro* calcification was determined by alizarin red s staining. HPDL cells were cultured in osteogenic induction medium (Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium supplemented with 50 μ g/mL of ascorbate-2-phosphate, 10 mM β -glycerophosphate and 100 nM Dexamethasone) in presence and absence of 1ng/ml of IL-12 for 14 days. Then, the cells were fixed with cold methanol for 10 min and washed with deionized water. The cells were stained with 1% alizarin red S solution (Sigma, OM, USA) for 5 min at room temperature. The amount of calcium deposition was quantified by destaining with 10% cetylpyridinium chloride monohydrate (Sigma, OM, USA) in 10 mM sodium phosphate for 15 min at room temperature. The absorbance was evaluated at 570 nm using microplate reader (BioTek, ELx800, Winooski, VT).

IDO Enzymatic Activity Assay

Cellular protein was extracted with 0.1% sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS) solution.

The amount of protein was quantified by a BCA protein assay kit (Pierce). To determine IDO activity in cell lysates, 50μ l of cell lysates were incubated with 2X IDO assay buffer (100 mM phosphate buffer saline, 20 μ M methylene blue (Sigma, USA), 40 mM ascorbate (Sigma, USA), 200 μ g/ml of catalase (Sigma, USA) and 800 μ M L-tryptophan(Sigma, USA)) for 1h at 37°C [85, 86]. The reactions were stopped by incubating with 20 μ l of 30% trichloroacetic acid (Sigma, USA) for 30 min at 50°C. The samples were then centrifuged at 13,000 g for 10 min at 4°C and the supernatants were collected and mixed with an equal volume of Ehrlich reagent (2% *p*-dimethylbenzaldehyde (Sigma, USA) in glacial acetic acid). The absorbance was measured at 492nm using microplate reader (BioTek, ELx800, Winooski, VT).

Western Blot Analysis

Protein extraction was performed using radioimmunoprecipitation assay buffer containing a cocktail of protease inhibitors (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO). The protein samples were fractionated by SDS-PAGE (10% gel) and then transferred onto nitrocellulose membranes. The membranes were blocked with 10% FBS in PBS for 1 h. The membranes were then incubated overnight at 4°C with primary antibody to RANKL (Peprotech, Rocky Hill, NJ, USA), pSTAT4 (InvitrogenTM, Thermo Scientific, Waktham, MA), STAT4 (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Dallas, TX), or β -actin (Merck Millipore, Darmstadt, Germany). After washing the membrane was incubated with a biotinylated secondary antibody (dilution 1:1,000), followed by an incubation with peroxidase-labeled streptavidin (dilution 1:1,000). The staining was detected using chemiluminescence (Thermo Scientific, Wilmington, DE).

Statistical Analyses

All experimental results were reported as mean \pm standard deviation (SD). Statistic analysis was assessed by Kruskal-Wallis test. The differences at p < 0.05 were considered as a statistical significant difference.

Primers	Forward/ Reverse	Primer sequence (5'-3')	Sequence ID	
	F	CAC TGC CAA CGT GTC AGT GGT G		
GAPDH	R	GTA GCC CAG GAT GCC CTT GAG	NM_002046.5	
	F	CACTGCCAACGTGTCAGTGGTG	NC 010017.0	
<i>qGAPDH</i>	R	GTAGCCCAGGATGCCCTTGAG	NC_018917.2	
11 10	F	GGA TGC CCC TGG AGA AAT		
1L-12	R	GCA GGA GCG AAT GGC TTA	NM_002187.2	
1 100 B 0	F	CAG CAC ATC TCC CTT TCT GTT TTC	NC 010012.2	
IL-12R U 2	R	ACT TTA AGG CTT GAA GCC TCA CC	NC_018912.2	
	F	CTA GGC ACG CAA CCT AAG CA		
IFINY	R	CAG GGT CAC CTG ACA CAT TC	NG_015640.1	
DANIKI	F	TCA GCC TTT TGC TCA TCT CAC TAT	NINA 022012 2	
KANKL	R	CCA ACC CCG ATC ATG GT	NIVI 055012.5	
	F	TCA AGC AGG AGT GCA ATC G		
OPG	R	AGA ATG CCT CCT CAC ACA GG	NM 002546.5	
	F	AAG AGG AGA CAC GGA ACA CC		
nla-g	R	TCG CAG CCA ATC ATC CAC TG	NIVI_002127.5	
	F	CAT CTG CAA ATC GTG ACT AAG		
iDO	R	GTT GGG TTA CAT TAA CCT TCC TT	NG_020133.1	
CD73	F	ATT GCA AAG TGG TTC AAA GTC A		
CDTJ	R	ACA CTT GGC CAG TAA AAT AGG G	NN_002320.2	
	F	GAA GAC CCC AGT CCA GAT CAA		
C <i>D90</i>	R	TGC TGG TAT TCT CAT GGC GG	14141_000200.4	
CD105	F	CAT CAC CTT TGG TGC CTT CC	NIM 001111753	
	R	CTA TGC CAT GCT GCT GGT GGA	1111-001114755	
Nanog	F	CAG CCC CGA TTC TTC CAC CAG TC	NIM 024865 3	
	R	CGG AAG ATT CCC AGT CGG GTT CA	NW_02400J.J	

Table 3.1	l: Primers	used fo	r quantitative	PCR
-----------	------------	---------	----------------	-----

10-+	F	GCA ACC TGG AGA ATT TGT TCC T		
4-0 <i>c</i> t	R	AGA CCC AGC AGC CTC AAA ATC	NM_002701.4	
SOX-2 ALP	F	ACC AGC TCG CAG ACC TAC AT	NIM 003106 3	
	R	ATG TGT GAG AGG GGC AGT GT	14141_002100.5	
	F	CGA GAT ACA AGC ACT CCC ACT TC		
	R	CTG TTC AGC TCG TAC TGC ATG TC	NW 000478.5	
Type I	F	GTG CTA AAG GTG CCA ATG GT		
collagen	R	ACC AGG TTC ACC GCT GTT AC	1000008.5	
C = f = 1	F	ATG ATG ACA CTG CCA CCT CTG A		
COJUI	R	GGC TGG ATA GTG CAT TCG TG	1001024030.2	
RSD	F	ATG GCC TGT GCT TTC TCAATG		
וכט	R	AGG ATA AAA GTA GGC ATG CTT G	NW 004901.5	
SOST	F	ACT TCA GAG GAG GCA GAA ATG G	NM_025237.2	
5051	R	CAA GGG GGA ATC TTA TCC AAC TTT C		
ΤΙΛ/ΙςΤ1	F	TCT TAC GAG GAG CTG CAG ACG CA		
	R	ATC TTG GAG TCC AGC TCG TCG CT	INIVI_000474.5	
	F	GCT GCG CAA GAT CAT CCC		
1 001312	R	GTA GCT GCA GCT GGT CAT C	NIM_057179.2	

Chulalongkorn University

25

CHAPTER IV

RESULTS

OBJECTIVE 1: to investigate the change in RANKL/OPG expression ratio in human periodontal ligament cells after IL-12 treatment

Expression of IL-12 and IL-12 receptor in inflammatory periodontal tissues and hPDL cells

As IL-12 was found increase during periodontal inflammation, we hypothesize that this cytokine might play a role to regulate homeostasis of periodontal tissue during periodontal inflammation. To determine the possible involvement of IL-12, the presence of IL-12-producing and IL-12-responsive cells in inflammatory periodontal tissues was investigated. Human periodontal tissues were collected from extracted third molars, which had been diagnosed with periodontal disease. The presence of IL-12 receptor (IL-12R) were then examined by RT-PCR. The results shown in Figure 4.1A (lanes A and B) revealed the expression of IL-12 and IL-12 responsive cells at the site of periodontal inflammation.

Next, the ability of hPDL cells to respond to exogenous IL-12 was investigated. HPDL cells were obtained from periodontal tissue and cultured with normal growth medium as described in Materials and Methods. The result showed that hPDL cells expressed IL-12R but not IL-12 (Figure 4.1A, lanes C and D). HPDL cells were then treated with 0-10 ng/ml of exogenous IL-12 for 24 hours. The results from RT-PCR analysis showed an upregulation of IFN γ , one of the well-known cytokines known to be modulated by IL-12 [1, 2], in dose-dependent manner (Figure 4.1B and 4.1C).





Expression of IL-12 and IL-12R in both inflamed periodontal tissues (A; lane A and B) and hPDL cells (A; lane C and D) was detected by RT-PCR. The presence of IL-12 was found in inflammatory periodontal tissues. Both inflamed periodontal tissues and hPDL cells expressed IL-12R. HPDL cells were treated with 0-10 ng/ml of recombinant IL-12. After 24h incubation, the expression level of IFN γ , a well-known target gene of IL-12, was detected by RT-PCR (B and C). The expression level of IFN γ was significantly increased in dose-dependent manner after IL-12 treatment. Data were shown as mean \pm SD from three triplicate experiments. * indicated significant difference (p<0.05).
RANKL/OPG expression ratio is upregulated in hPDL cells following IL-12 administration.

To investigate the osteoimmunological effect of IL-12, hPDL cells were treated with 0-10 ng/ml of IL-12 for 24h. Total RNA was then extracted and the expression level of RANKL and OPG was examined by RT-PCR. An up-regulation of RANKL expression was detected in a dose-dependent manner, after IL-12 treatment. However, OPG expression was not altered under the influence of IL-12 (Figure 4.2A). This resulted in a significant increase in RANKL/OPG expression ratio in hPDL cells (Figure 4.2B). The concentration of IL-12 at 1 ng/ml was chosen for subsequent experiments.

The protein level of RANKL was evaluated by western blotting and ELISA. After 5 days of IL-12 incubation, in cell lysates a significant increase of RANKL protein was found, both by western blot and ELISA (Fig. 4.2C and 4.2D). No change in RANKL protein level was detected in the supernatant of these cells (Fig. 4.2E). These data indicate an up-regulation of the expression of cell-associated, probably membrane-bound, RANKL.





HPDL cells were treated with 0-10 ng/ml of IL-12 for 24h. Then, the expression level of RANKL and OPG was determined by RT-PCR. An upregulation of RANKL mRNA expression was detected in a dose-dependent manner. No change in mRNA expression of OPG was found at any concentration of IL-12 (A). A significant increase in RANKL/OPG ratio was detected in hPDL cells following IL-12 treatment (B). HPDL cells were cultured in presence or absence of 1 ng/ml of IL-12 for 3 and 5 days. Protein level of RANKL was evaluated by western blot analysis (C) and ELISA both in the cell lysate (D) and supernatant (E). A significant increase in RANKL protein was detected by western blotting and ELISA of cell lysates after 5 days of IL-12 incubation. Data were shown as mean \pm SD from three triplicate experiments. * indicated significant difference (p<0.05).

IL-12-induced RANKL expression involves STAT4 and NF-kB signaling pathways

STAT4 phosphorylation has been proposed as a major cellular effect of the IL-12 canonical pathway [36], while in dendritic cells and macrophages, NF-kB has been demonstrated as a key transcription factor in response to IL-12 [87]. To determine the role of STAT4 and NF-kB in IL-12 induced RANKL expression, hPDL cells were treated with IL-12 in the presence or absence of specific inhibitors against STAT4 (STAT4i) and NF-kB (NF-kBi). The results shown in Figure 4.3A-B demonstrated that both STAT4i and NF-kBi significantly attenuated the inducing effect IL-12 by reducing the expression level of RANKL to 59% and 70%, respectively. This data indicates that IL-12-induced RANKL expression is mediated by both STAT4 and NF-kB signaling pathways.

To confirm the activation of IL-12-STAT4 signaling pathway in hPDL cells, the level of phosphorylated STAT4 was determined by western blotting. The upregulation of phosphorylated STAT4 was detected within 10 min after IL-12 administration (Fig. 4.3C). The NF-kB translocation was then analyzed by immunofluorescence staining. The results demonstrated the translocation of NF-kB into the nuclei of the hPDL cells after an IL-12 treatment for 4 h (Fig. 4.3D). The presence of STAT4 i could not inhibit this translocation process, suggesting the existence of separate pathways: one mediated by STAT4 and one by NF-kB signaling (Fig. 4.3D).

สู่ พาสงกรรณผทาวทยาสย

CHULALONGKORN UNIVERSITY



Figure 4.3 IL-12-induced RANKL expression mediated by STAT4 and NF-kB signaling pathways.

HPDL cells were treated with 1 ng/ml of IL-12, in presence or absence of STAT4i and NF-kBi. The expression level of RANKL was analyzed by RT-PCR. Both STAT4i and NF-kBi significantly reduced the promoting effect of IL-12 on RANKL expression by 59% and 70%, respectively (A and B). To determine the activation of STAT4 signaling, the cells were incubated with 1 ng/ml of IL-12 for 0 to 30 min, and the level of p-STAT4 was detected by western blotting (C). Upregulated level of p-STAT4 was found after IL-12 administration. Next, hPDL cells were seeded in chamber slides and treated with IL-12 in the presence or absence of STAT4i for 4h. Immunofluorescence was performed to detect the translocation of NF-kB by using anti-NF-kB p50 (D). Nuclear translocation of NF-kB was observed in presence of IL-12, both IL-12 treated alone and in presence of STAT4i. STAT4i = STAT4 inhibitor, NF-kBi = NF-kB inhibitor, p-STAT4 = phosphorylated

STAT4. Bar = 10 μ m. Data were shown as mean ± SD from three triplicate experiments. * indicated significant difference (p<0.05).

The inductive effect of IL-12 on RANKL expression occurs indirectly via promoting secretion of intermediate molecule(s)

To determine the involvement of intermediate molecule(s) in IL-12 induced RANKL expression, conditioned medium (CM) assay was performed. HPDL cells were cultured for 24h in presence or absence of IL-12 as treated or control condition, respectively. The medium in both conditions was then replaced with the fresh medium (without IL-12) for another 24 hours. After 24h, these conditioned mediums were collected from control culture (C-CM) and IL-12 treated cells (IL-12-CM) and then transferred for treating another culture set of hPDL cells. The result showed a significant increase in RANKL expression in cells incubated with IL-12 (Figure 4.4A). This finding suggests the involvement of intermediate molecule(s) released into the culture medium in the inducing effect of IL-12 on RANKL expression. In addition, NF-kB, but not STAT4, was found as an important signaling molecule mediated in intermediate molecule-induced RANKL expression, since the NF-kBi, but not the STAT4i, significantly inhibited the IL-12-CM-induced RANKL expression (Figure 4.4B).

Surprisingly, addition of cycloheximide (CHX), an inhibitor of protein synthesis, could not inhibit the promoting effect of IL-12 on RANKL expression (Figure 4.4C). However, the expression level of RANKL induced by IL-12 was significantly decreased in presence of monensin. These findings suggest that intracellular protein trafficking rather than de novo synthesis, was important for IL-12 to induce RANKL expression (Figure 4.4C). (Figure 4.4C and 4.4D).

Calcium has been proved not only as a necessary molecule for intracellular protein trafficking [88, 89], but calcium ion signaling has been shown also to be an essential mediator for IL-12 activation [90]. Therefore, we hypothesized that calcium signaling might participate in the IL-12-induced RANKL expression. To determine the influence of calcium signaling, EGTA and thapsigargin were used as calcium antagonist and agonist, respectively. The result in Figure 4.4E demonstrated a significant decrease in RANKL expression in the presence of EGTA, a calcium ion chelator. However, thapsigargin, the drug that increases the level of cytosolic calcium, enhanced the inducing effect of IL-12 on RANKL expression. These findings suggest a role for calcium signaling in the IL-12 induced RANKL expression.

EGTA was then used in IL-12-CM-treated hPDL cells, to determine the role of calcium signaling in intermediate molecule(s)-induced RANKL expression. The results showed that EGTA had no effect on IL-12-CM induced RANKL expression (Figure 4.4F). These data indicate that calcium signaling is not involved in the process of intermediate molecule(s) induced RANKL expression.



จุฬาลงกรณิมหาวิทยาลัย Chulalongkorn University



Figure 4.4 Intermediate molecule(s) and calcium signaling were required for IL-12induced RANKL expression.

HPDL cells were cultured with 1 ng/ml of IL-12 and IL-12-CM for 24h. The ability of IL-12-CM to induce RANKL expression was determined by RT-PCR. IL-12-CM significantly increased the expression of RANKL at the same level of IL-12 treatment (A). The IL-12-CM-induced RANKL expression was attenuated by NF-kBi, but not STAT4i (B). Fig. 4C showed the RT-PCR analysis and the graph in Fig. 4D revealed the quantitative analysis. The results showed that cycloheximide (CHX) did not affect the IL-12-induced RANKL mRNA expression, while monensin attenuated this inductive effect. Fig. 4 E and F showed the involvement of calcium on IL-12-induced and IL-12-CM-induced RANKL expression, respectively. HPDL cells were treated with 1 ng/ml of IL-12 for 24 h in presence or absence of EGTA or thapsigargin. The expression level of RANKL was measured by RT-PCR. EGTA significantly reduced the inductive effect of IL-12 on RANKL expression, while thapsigargin enhanced this inductive effect. EGTA had no effect on IL-12CM-induced RANKL expression. Data was shown as mean \pm SD from three separated experiments. * indicated significant difference (p<0.05).

Suramin-sensitive molecule is an intermediate molecule mediated in IL-12 induced RANKL expression

In order to identify the possible intermediate molecule(s) involved in IL-12induced RANKL expression, the effect was tested of a series of inhibitors. The results showed that addition of suramin significantly inhibited the increase of RANKL expression, induced by both IL-12 and IL-12-CM (Figure 4.5A and 4.5B). However, the level of OPG did not change by suramin in both situations (Figure 4.5C and 4.5D). As suramin functions to inhibit the activation of G-protein coupled receptor (GPCR), it is possible that a member of G protein coupled receptor ligand participated in IL-12induced RANKL expression in hPDL cells.



Figure 4.5 Member of G protein coupled receptor ligand might mediate IL-12-induced RANKL expression.

HPDL cells were treated with 1 ng/ml of IL-12 in presence or absence of suramin. Addition of suramin significantly inhibited both IL-12-induced RANKL (A) and IL-12-CMinduced RANKL expression (B). No change in mRNA expression of OPG was found under influence of suramin in both IL-12 (C) and IL-12-CM (D) conditions. * indicated significant difference (p<0.05). Data was shown as mean \pm SD from three experiments

OBJECTIVE 2: to determine the effect of IL-12 on expression of immunosuppressive molecules in human periodontal ligament cells

IL-12 promotes immunomodulatory properties of hPDL cells

Since one cytokine can function in both pro- and anti-inflammatory ways as a mechanism to maintain tissue homeostasis, we decided to determine the immunomodulatory effect of IL-12 on hPDL cells. HPDL cells were incubated with exogenous IL-12 from 0 to 10 ng/ml for 24h and the expression level of IFN γ , IDO and HLA-G, which are potent immunosuppressive molecules, was then detected by quantitative real-time PCR. The results demonstrated the promoting effect of IL-12 on IFN γ , IDO and HLA-G mRNA expression (Figure 4.6A-C).

CHULALONGKORN UNIVERSITY





Figure 4.6 IL-12 upregulated the expression of IFN γ , IDO and HLA-G in hPDL cells. HPDL cells were treated with 0-10 ng/ml of IL-12 for 24 hours. The results from realtime PCR analysis (A-C) showed that IL-12 treatment promoted the expression of IFN γ , IDO and HLA-G in hPDL cells. The results were shown as mean \pm S.D. form three independent experiments. * indicated the significant different from the control (p<0.05). Protein analysis by ELISA demonstrated an increased level of IFN γ protein, confirming the inductive effect of IL-12 on IFN γ expression. The increased expression of the protein was detected after an incubation period of 3 and 5 days and it proved to be present only in the cell lysate (Figure 4.7A); no IFN γ was detectable in the conditioned medium.

Moreover, protein expressions of IDO and HLA-G were also induced by IL-12 (Figure 4.7B-C). The analysis of IDO enzymatic activity revealed a significant increase in IDO protein level at day 7 only in the cell lysate. An increased population of HLA-G-positive cells was found at day 5 as detected by flow cytometric analysis.







HPDL cells were treated with 0-10 ng/ml of IL-12 and the expression of IFN γ protein in both conditioned medium and cell extracted was analyzed by ELISA (A). Poly(I:C), a TLR3 agonist, was used as a positive control since IFN γ is a common target of TLR3 activation. The increased level of IFN γ protein was found after treatment with IL-12 for 3 and 5 days. IDO secretion was monitored by enzymatic activity assay (B) and HLA-G expression was monitored by Flow cytometry (C). The significant increased activity of IDO was observed at day 7 under influence of 1 ng/ml of IL-12. Increase population of HLA-G positive was found at day 5 after IL-12 treatment. The results were shown as mean \pm S.D. from three independent experiments. * indicated the significant differences as compared to the control (p<0.05).

IL-12 preserves stemness properties of hPDL cells

As immunomodution is an important characteristic of MSCs and IFN γ , HLA-G and IDO are known to be crucial factors involved in the immunomodulatory properties of MSCs, we hypothesize that a similar process might play a role in regulating the stemness properties of hPDL cells. To prove this hypothesis, we investigated the influence of IL-12 on some stem cell/pluripotent markers, the colony forming capacity and the osteogenic differentiation potential of hPDL cells.

After 14 days of incubation in serum containing medium, no significant difference was found in both number and size of colonies in control or IL-12 treated conditions (Figure 4.8A). However, the mRNA expression levels of the stem cell/pluripotent markers; including CD73, CD90, CD105, Nanog, Oct4 and Sox2, were significantly increased, following treatment with IL-12 for 48h (Figure 4.8B).

To determine the effect of IL-12 on osteogenic differentiation of hPDL cells, cells were cultured under osteogenic induction medium in the presence or absence of IL-12. The results shown in Figure 4.8C demonstrated an inhibitory effect of IL-12 on the *in vitro* calcification of hPDL cells. This inhibitory effect coincided with an increased level of SOST, the BMP antagonist, after IL-12 treatment (Figure 4.8D).

จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย Chulalongkorn University





HPDL cells were treated with 1 ng/ml of IL-12. No significant difference was found in colony forming unit assay (A). Real-time PCR result showed the upregulation of stem cell/pluripotent markers; including CD73, CD90, CD105, nanog, Oct4 and Sox2, after treatment with IL-12 for 48 h (B). IL-12 also inhibited the osteogenic differentiation of hPDL cells cultured under osteogenic induction medium as judged by the alizarin red S staining (C). The inhibitory effect of IL-12 on osteogenic differentiation might due to the upregulation of SOST, the BMP antagonist, as shown in real-time PCR analysis (D). The results were shown as mean \pm S.D. from three independent experiments. * indicated the significant differences as compared to the control (p<0.05).

IL-12 mediated IFNY promotes immunomodulatory property of hPDL cells

As IFN γ has been demonstrated as a primary inducer to promote IDO expression [16, 51, 62], the possible involvement of IFN γ in the IL-12 induced immunomodulation and stemness properties of hPDL cells was investigated.

In a time course experiment, upregulation of IFN γ was observed as early as 2 hours after IL-12 activation. However, an increased level of HLA-G and IDO was found at a later time point, not before 24 hours (Figure 4.9A). These results suggest that the upregulation of HLA-G and IDO might not be a direct effect of IL-12, but could be caused by IFN γ . In order to clarify this, the activity of IFN γ was inhibited with a neutralizing antibody against IFN γ . The results in Figure 4.9B-C indicated that the inductive effect of IL-12 on IDO and HLA-G expression was abolished in the presence of neutralizing antibody against IFN γ . However, the neutralizing antibody had no effect to down regulate the inductive effect of IL-12 on stem cell/pluripotent markers (Fig. 9D-E).



Figure 4.9 IL-12 induced IDO and HLA-G expression occurred via IFNγ pathway.

A time course study revealed that IFN γ expression could be upregulated by IL-12 in hPDL cells within 2 hours (A). However, the expression of both IDO and HLA-G could not be detected at both 2 and 8 hours. HPDL cells were then activated with IL-12 in the presence or absence of the neutralizing antibody against IFN γ . Real-time PCR analysis showed the attenuating effect of IFN γ neutralizing antibody on IL-12-induced HLA-G (B) and IDO (C) expression. However, neutralizing antibody against IFN γ has no effect on the induction of stem cell/pluripotent markers by IL-12 (D and E). The results were shown as mean \pm S.D. from three independent experiments. * indicated the significant different from the control (p<0.05).

Inductive effect of IFN $m{\gamma}$ on HLA-G and IDO expression occurs via different signaling pathways

To determine underlying effect of IFN γ on IDO and HLA-G expression, hPDL cells were incubated with various concentration of IFN γ . Then, mRNA expression level of HLA-G and IDO was examined by real-time PCR. Treatment with exogenous IFN γ significantly increased the mRNA expression of IDO and HLA-G (Figure 4.10A and 4.10B). This finding is in line with the results obtained from IFN γ neutralizing antibody shown above in Figure 4.9B-C.

Since both JAK1/STAT1 and NF-kB have been proposed as the major signaling molecules involved in IFN γ signaling pathway [91], selective inhibitors against JAK1 (JAKi) and NF-kB (NF-kBi) were used to determine the underlying pathways involved in IFN γ -induced HLA-G and IDO expression. Real-time PCR results demonstrated that both JAKi and NF-kBi attenuated the stimulating effect of IFN γ on IDO expression (Figure 4.10C). However, only NF-kBi could inhibit the inductive effect of IFN γ on HLA-G expression (Figure 4.10D). These findings indicate different underlying mechanisms of IFN γ in regulating the expression of HLA-G and IDO by hPDL cells.





HPDL cells were treated with 0-20 ng/ml of IFN γ . Then, the expression level of HLA-G (A) and IDO (B) were examined by real-time PCR. By means of chemical inhibitors (JAKi and NF-kBi), the induction of IDO occurred via both JAK and NF-kB pathways (C), while only NF-kB mediated in the upregulation of HLA-G (D). The results were shown as mean \pm S.D. from three independent experiments. * indicated the significant different from the control (p<0.05).

CHAPTER V

DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION

This study demonstrated the expression of IL-12 and IL-12R in both inflammatory periodontal tissues and hPDL cells. The presence of IL-12 and IL-12R in inflammatory periodontal tissues suggest a presence of IL-12-producing and IL-12-responsive cells at the site of periodontal inflammation. The expression of IL-12R in hPDL cells indicates the ability of hPDL cells to respond to exogenous IL-12, which was confirmed by an increased level of IFN γ , a well-known target of IL-12 [1, 2], after IL-12 administration. Inhibition of STAT4, which is crucial in the IL-12 canonical signaling pathway [36], prevented the cytokine mediated response. Finally, an increased level of phosphorylated STAT4 was also detected, indicating the activation of the IL-12-STAT4 canonical signaling pathway in hPDL cells.

From the first investigation, the osteoimmunological effect of IL-12 was demonstrated by increasing the expression of RANKL, but without affecting level of OPG expression. This resulted in a significant increase in RANKL/OPG expression ratio; thus supporting osteoclast formation. The upregulation of RANKL after IL-12 stimulation suggests a role of IL-12 in bone degradation during periodontitis. These results are in line with data obtained from the IL-12 deficient mice of periodontitis model [14]. The authors reported a significant decrease in bone resorption induced by *P.gingivalis* infection in IL-12 ^{-/-} mice [14]. According to this mentioned study, our data strongly suggests that the reduction in bone destruction is a result of the decrease in RANKL expression due to the absence of IL-12.

Not only STAT4 was found involved in IL-12-induced RANKL expression, but NFkB also mediated in this inductive effect, comparable with the signaling pathway occurred in dendritic cells and macrophages [87]. The increase in RANKL via NF-kB activation is supported by several other studies that demonstrated the role of NF-kB as a major transcription factor to stimulate RANKL expression [92, 93]. Interestingly, inhibition of STAT4 by lysofylline could not interfere the translocation of NF-kB into the nucleus. Thus, this data indicates two distinct pathways of IL-12 in regulating the expression of RANKL. Further investigation is required to determine the significance of these two different pathways in RANKL regulation.

Conditioned medium assay indicates an involvement of intermediate molecule(s) in the inductive process of IL-12 on RANKL expression. Conditioned medium from IL-12 cultured cells upregulated level of RANKL expression in non-treated cells. Interestingly, we found that de novo synthesis of the intermediate compound(s) was not needed in this inductive effect, as in the presence of cycloheximide (a protein synthesis inhibitor) the inductive effect of IL-12 still occurred. However, blocking intracellular protein trafficking with monensin could attenuate the effect of IL-12 on RANKL expression, thereby, indicating that IL-12 stimulated the secretion of the intermediate compound(s) that activated RANKL expression. Taken together, these findings suggest that the inductive effect of IL-12 on RANKL expression in hPDL cells occurs indirectly via regulating the secretion of yet unknown-intermediate molecule(s). NF-kB was found as key signaling molecule mediated in intermediate molecule-induced RANKL expression. Therefore, it is possible that administration of NF-kB inhibitor in IL-12 treated cells inhibited this inductive effect of intermediated molecule(s), leading to the decreased level of RANKL expression.

Moreover, calcium signaling was found necessary for the IL-12-regulated secretion of the intermediate molecule(s). The results showed that EGTA, a chelating agent, could attenuate the inductive effect of IL-12 on RANKL expression; however, it had no effect on the induction by IL-12-CM. Several studies have demonstrated an importance of calcium signaling in intracellular protein transportation [88, 89, 94]. In presence of EGTA, both endocytosis and exocytosis were inhibited [94, 95]. The role of calcium signaling in IL-12 induced RANKL expression was confirmed by thapsigargin treatment. Thapsigargin is a specific inhibitor of sarco/endoplasmic reticulum Ca²⁺ ATPase [96, 97]. Treatment with thapsigargin rapidly induced the release of stored calcium, leading to a rapid transient increase in cytosolic calcium concentration [98, 99]. EGTA and thapsigargin are usually used together to investigate the involvement of calcium signaling [94, 100]. As expected, thapsigargin administration promoted the

inductive effect of IL-12 on RANKL expression. We assume that the increased level of intracellular calcium induced by thapsigargin enhanced the secretion of IL-12-mediated intermediate molecule(s), resulting in the upregulation of RANKL expression. The role of calcium signaling in IL-12 activation has been reported by Futwan Al-Mohanna et al., 2002 [90]. They revealed that a transient increase in intracellular calcium following IL-12 treatment was necessary for the production of reactive oxygen metabolites in neutrophil [90]. Together, these data validate an important role of calcium signaling in IL-12 cells.

Nevertheless, the possible nature of IL-12-mediated intermediate molecule required for RANKL expression was also further identified. We found that suramin significantly inhibited the expression of RANKL induced by both IL-12 and IL-12-CM. As suramin is an inhibitor of heterotrimeric G protein activation, this finding implies that a ligand of G protein-coupled receptor is the intermediate molecule induced by IL-12 and responsible for RANKL expression.

Aside from the destructive role of IL-12 in promoting RANKL expression, a modulatory effect of IL-12 was demonstrated in this study. We found that IL-12 acted as a potent inducer to activate the immunomodulatory property of hPDL cells. Treatment with IL-12 upregulated the expression of immunosuppressive molecules including of IDO, IFN γ and HLA-G in hPDL cells. Moreover, the mesenchymal and pluripotent stem cells markers, including CD73, CD90, CD105, Oct4, Nanog and Sox-2, were also found increased after IL-12 stimulation. Actually, the ability to express immunosuppressive molecules is proposed to be one of the important characteristics of MSC to modulate the immune response. This characteristic plays a role as a protective mechanism of MSCs in order to survive under inflammatory conditions. Several studies reported that the immunosuppressive properties of bone marrowderived MSCs (BMMSCs) could modulate an immunological reaction [54, 101] and also reduced Graft-versus- host responses in vivo [102]. In dental tissues, dental stem cells, including gingival fibroblasts, dental pulp fibroblasts and periodontal ligament cells, have also been demonstrated in their immunomodulatory properties via an ability to inhibit the proliferation of activated peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) in *vitro* [52].

One of the immunomodulatory mechanisms of IL-12 was the upregulation of IDO expression in hPDL cells. IDO is a catalyzing enzyme that functions to degrade tryptophan, an essential amino acid for immune cells' growth, resulting in an inhibition of immune cell proliferation [17]. Our results demonstrated an increased level of IDO mRNA expression within 24 h, after IL-12 treatment. However, a significant increase of IDO enzymatic activity was detected after 7 days of IL-12 administration. This relatively late detection of an increase in IDO activity might suggest that a prolonged exposure to IL-12 is necessary for the synthesis of IDO protein. The increased level of IDO production might be a feedback mechanism of IL-12 to modulate the chronic inflammatory reaction, since the major function of IDO is to suppress T-cell proliferation [17].

The ability of hPDL cells to secrete IDO enzyme has been demonstrated previously by Moon et al. [53]. They showed the upregulated level of IDO enzyme in hPDL cells after LPS stimulation. Not only hPDL cells, but gingival fibroblasts were also shown to express IDO enzyme upon LPS activation [53]. An *in vivo* mice model demonstrated that PDL cells expressed much higher levels of IDO than gingival fibroblasts [53], suggesting that PDL cells might be the major cell type responsible for controlling immune response during periodontal inflammation. To activate IDO production, IL-12 has been demonstrated as a stimulating factor to promote IDO expression in cancer cells [44-46]. This upregulation of IDO production induced by IL-12 is believed to act as an escape mechanism of cancer cells to evade host immune system [44-46]. Both IFN γ dependent and independent pathways have been shown to mediate in the inductive effect of IL-12 on IDO production [44-46]. As stem cells and cancer cells possess several similar characteristics, such as a self-renewal property, it is possible that both types of cell share the same underlying mechanism to behave towards the host immune response.

Apart from IDO expression, increased levels of IFN γ and HLA-G were also observed in hPDL cells after IL-12 stimulation. IFN γ is a principle cytokine involved in T_H1-mediated immune response [103]. Moreover, it plays a role as a key inducer to activate the immunomodulatory properties of MSCs by promoting the expression of immunosuppressive molecules, such as B7-H1 [62, 72] and IDO [16, 51, 62]. HLA-G is a non-classical major histocompatibility complex molecule that its role in immunosuppression has been proposed in a variety of processes involved in immune response [104]. HLA-G exerts its activity by binding to its specific inhibitory receptors, including Ig-like transcripts 2 and 4, leading to inhibition of various immunological processes. Therefore, the upregulation of HLA-G during inflammation might function as a negative regulator to modulate host immune response [63]. This study reported the presence of HLA-G in hPDL cells and demonstrated the stimulating effect of IL-12 on HLA-G expression. The upregulation of both HLA-G and IDO by hPDL cells found in this study indicated the participation of this cell type in regulating host immune reaction during periodontal inflammation.

The results demonstrated that an upregulation of IFN γ could be detected as early as 2 hours after IL-12 stimulation; however, it took 24 hours before the increased level of HLA-G and IDO was detected. As the inducting effect of IFN γ on IDO expression was reported previously in hBMMSCs[16], we speculated that IFN γ might play a similar effect on hPDL cells. In order to clarify the effect of IFN γ , a neutralizing antibody against IFN γ was used in this study. We found that treatment with IFN γ neutralizing antibody indeed inhibited the inducting effect of IL-12 on IDO and HLA-G expression in hPDL cells. Moreover, addition of exogenous IFN γ also promoted the expression of HLA-G and IDO in hPDL cells. These data suggest that both HLA-G and IDO are downstream targets of IFN γ in IL-12 treated hPDL cells.

The upregulation of HLA-G and IDO induced by IL-12 was shown to be occured via different underlying mechanisms. Both JAK1 and NF-kB were found as crucial signaling molecules involved in IL-12-induced IDO expression; whereas HLA-G induction was mediated only by NF-kB. The involvement of NF-kB and JAK1 has also been proposed as underlying signaling molecules of IFN γ -induced IDO expression [91].

Interestingly, the increased level of both mesenchymal and pluripotent stem cells markers in hPDL cells was demonstrated following IL-12 stimulation. Moreover, IL-12 also suppressed the osteogenic differentiation potential of hPDL cells by reducing the mineralization level of the cells cultured under osteogenic induction medium. This suppression was associated with the increased level of SOST mRNA, the inhibitor of BMP signaling and inhibitor of bone formation [105]. It is possible that the increase of stem cell markers and the inhibition of osteogenic differentiation might be one of the protective mechanisms by which IL-12 preserves the number and stemness properties of hPDL cells. It has been shown that immunomodulatory properties is an important mechanism of MSCs to survive under inflammatory conditions [16, 17, 47]. Therefore, the modulation of IL-12 on immunomodulatory properties and preservation of the stemness properties of hPDL cells might be a crucial mechanism that helps to protect hPDL cells' population under inflammatory environment and to be ready for tissue healing and regeneration.

In conclusion, this study demonstrated the response of hPDL cells to exogenous IL-12 via IL-12R and validated the role of IL-12 in both pro- and anti-inflammatory ways. For the pro-inflammatory reaction, IL-12 was found to induce expression level of RANKL via STAT4 and NF-kB signaling pathways. This inductive effect of IL-12 occurred indirectly by the function of secreted intermediated compound(s), which was identified as a member of G protein coupled receptor ligand. These data suggested the osteoimmunological role of IL-12 might play in the pathogenesis of periodontal disease. Besides, IL-12 also promoted the immunomodulatory properties of hPDL cells by inducing the expression of HLA-G and IDO, which was mediated by the stimulation of up-regulated IFNY. This indicated a feedback mechanism played by IL-12 to modulate the host immune response during periodontal inflammation. Different signaling pathways were involved in promoting effect of IL-12 on HLA-G and IDO expression. Both JAK1 and NF-kB were found to play a role in IDO induction; however, HLA-G expression was mediated only by NF-kB. Taken together, this study provides a new knowledge on an influencial role of IL-12 in regulating the pathogenesis and homeostasis of periodontal tissue.

REFERENCES

- 1. Hsieh, C.S., et al., *Development of TH1 CD4+ T cells through IL-12 produced by Listeria-induced macrophages.* Science, 1993. **260**(5107): p. 547-9.
- 2. Murphy, E.E., et al., *B7* and interleukin 12 cooperate for proliferation and interferon gamma production by mouse T helper clones that are unresponsive to *B7* costimulation. J Exp Med, 1994. **180**(1): p. 223-31.
- Schulz, O., et al., CD40 triggering of heterodimeric IL-12 p70 production by dendritic cells in vivo requires a microbial priming signal. Immunity, 2000. 13(4): p. 453-62.
- Kawashima, N. and P. Stashenko, *Expression of bone-resorptive and regulatory cytokines in murine periapical inflammation*. Arch Oral Biol, 1999. 44(1): p. 55-66.
- 5. Wesa, A.K. and A. Galy, *IL-1 beta induces dendritic cells to produce IL-12.* Int Immunol, 2001. **13**(8): p. 1053-61.
- Queiroz-Junior, C.M., et al., A controversial role for IL-12 in immune response and bone resorption at apical periodontal sites. Clin Dev Immunol, 2010. 2010: p. 327417.
- Graves, D.T., T. Oates, and G.P. Garlet, *Review of osteoimmunology and the host response in endodontic and periodontal lesions.* J Oral Microbiol, 2011.
 3.
- 8. Takayanagi, H., Osteoimmunology and the effects of the immune system on bone. Nat Rev Rheumatol, 2009. **5**(12): p. 667-76.
- Ebrahimi, A.A., et al., Serum levels of TNF-alpha, TNF-alphaRI, TNF-alphaRII and IL-12 in treated rheumatoid arthritis patients. Iran J Immunol, 2009. 6(3): p. 147-53.
- 10. Leung, B.P., et al., *Combined effects of IL-12 and IL-18 on the induction of collagen-induced arthritis.* J Immunol, 2000. **164**(12): p. 6495-502.
- 11. Sanchez-Hernandez, P.E., et al., *IL-12 and IL-18 levels in serum and gingival tissue in aggressive and chronic periodontitis.* Oral Dis, 2011. **17**(5): p. 522-9.

- Tsai, I.S., et al., Interleukin-12 and interleukin-16 in periodontal disease.Cytokine, 2005. 31(1): p. 34-40.
- 13. Stashenko, P., R. Teles, and R. D'Souza, *Periapical inflammatory responses and their modulation.* Crit Rev Oral Biol Med, 1998. **9**(4): p. 498-521.
- Sasaki, H., et al., T cell response mediated by myeloid cell-derived IL-12 is responsible for Porphyromonas gingivalis-induced periodontitis in IL-10deficient mice. J Immunol, 2008. 180(9): p. 6193-8.
- 15. Horwood, N.J., et al., *IL-12 alone and in synergy with IL-18 inhibits osteoclast formation in vitro.* J Immunol, 2001. **166**(8): p. 4915-21.
- Krampera, M., et al., Role for interferon-gamma in the immunomodulatory activity of human bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells. Stem Cells, 2006.
 24(2): p. 386-98.
- Meisel, R., et al., Human bone marrow stromal cells inhibit allogeneic T-cell responses by indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase-mediated tryptophan degradation. Blood, 2004. 103(12): p. 4619-21.
- 18. Li, W., et al., *Mesenchymal stem cells: a double-edged sword in regulating immune responses*. Cell Death Differ, 2012. **19**(9): p. 1505-13.
- English, K., et al., IFN-gamma and TNF-alpha differentially regulate immunomodulation by murine mesenchymal stem cells. Immunol Lett, 2007.
 110(2): p. 91-100.
- 20. Yu, W.G., et al., *Molecular mechanisms underlying IFN-gamma-mediated tumor* growth inhibition induced during tumor immunotherapy with rIL-12. Int Immunol, 1996. **8**(6): p. 855-65.
- 21. Liebau, C., et al., Interleukin-12 and interleukin-18 induce indoleamine 2,3dioxygenase (IDO) activity in human osteosarcoma cell lines independently from interferon-gamma. Anticancer Res, 2002. **22**(2A): p. 931-6.
- 22. Huang, G.T., S. Gronthos, and S. Shi, *Mesenchymal stem cells derived from dental tissues vs. those from other sources: their biology and role in regenerative medicine.* J Dent Res, 2009. **88**(9): p. 792-806.
- 23. Seo, B.M., et al., *Investigation of multipotent postnatal stem cells from human* periodontal ligament. Lancet, 2004. **364**(9429): p. 149-55.

- 24. Romieu-Mourez, R., et al., *Cytokine modulation of TLR expression and activation in mesenchymal stromal cells leads to a proinflammatory phenotype.* J Immunol, 2009. **182**(12): p. 7963-73.
- 25. Gelani, V., et al., The role of toll-like receptor 2 in the recognition of Aggregatibacter actinomycetemcomitans. J Periodontol, 2009. 80(12): p. 2010-9.
- Lima, H.R., et al., The essential role of toll like receptor-4 in the control of Aggregatibacter actinomycetemcomitans infection in mice. J Clin Periodontol, 2010. 37(3): p. 248-54.
- 27. Mahanonda, R. and S. Pichyangkul, *Toll-like receptors and their role in periodontal health and disease.* Periodontol 2000, 2007. **43**: p. 41-55.
- 28. Williams, R.C., et al., *Flurbiprofen: a potent inhibitor of alveolar bone resorption in beagles.* Science, 1985. **227**(4687): p. 640-2.
- 29. Takayanagi, H., Osteoimmunology: shared mechanisms and crosstalk between the immune and bone systems. Nat Rev Immunol, 2007. **7**(4): p. 292-304.
- 30. Theill, L.E., W.J. Boyle, and J.M. Penninger, *RANK-L and RANK: T cells, bone loss, and mammalian evolution.* Annu Rev Immunol, 2002. **20**: p. 795-823.
- 31. Thomas, G.P., et al., *Changing RANKL/OPG mRNA expression in differentiating murine primary osteoblasts.* J Endocrinol, 2001. **170**(2): p. 451-60.
- 32. Manetti, R., et al., Natural killer cell stimulatory factor (interleukin 12 [IL-12]) induces T helper type 1 (Th1)-specific immune responses and inhibits the development of IL-4-producing Th cells. J Exp Med, 1993. **177**(4): p. 1199-204.
- 33. Chan, S.H., et al., Induction of interferon gamma production by natural killer cell stimulatory factor: characterization of the responder cells and synergy with other inducers. J Exp Med, 1991. **173**(4): p. 869-79.
- 34. Kubin, M., M. Kamoun, and G. Trinchieri, *Interleukin 12 synergizes with B7/CD28 interaction in inducing efficient proliferation and cytokine production of human T cells.* J Exp Med, 1994. **180**(1): p. 211-22.
- Presky, D.H., et al., A functional interleukin 12 receptor complex is composed of two beta-type cytokine receptor subunits. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 1996.
 93(24): p. 14002-7.

- 36. Watford, W.T., et al., *The biology of IL-12: coordinating innate and adaptive immune responses.* Cytokine Growth Factor Rev, 2003. **14**(5): p. 361-8.
- 37. Ma, X. and G. Trinchieri, *Regulation of interleukin-12 production in antigenpresenting cells.* Adv Immunol, 2001. **79**: p. 55-92.
- Jotwani, R., et al., Mature dendritic cells infiltrate the T cell-rich region of oral mucosa in chronic periodontitis: in situ, in vivo, and in vitro studies. J Immunol, 2001. 167(8): p. 4693-700.
- 39. Cutler, C.W. and R. Jotwani, *Antigen-presentation and the role of dendritic cells in periodontitis.* Periodontol 2000, 2004. **35**: p. 135-57.
- 40. Sun, Z.J., et al., [Comparison of the status of STAT4 tyrosine phosphorylation in peripheral T-lymphocytes induced by IL-12 in rheumatoid arthritis and osteoarthritis]. Zhongguo Gu Shang, 2011. **24**(4): p. 295-8.
- 41. Sauma, D., et al., Cyclosporine preconditions dendritic cells during differentiation and reduces IL-2 and IL-12 production following activation: a potential tolerogenic effect. Transplant Proc, 2003. **35**(7): p. 2515-7.
- 42. Kamata, M., et al., *Ciclosporin A inhibits production of interleukin-12/23p40 and interleukin-23 by the human monocyte cell line, THP-1.* Clin Exp Dermatol, 2013. **38**(5): p. 545-8.
- 43. Cetinkaya, B.O., et al., *The effect of cyclosporin A on alveolar bone in rats subjected to experimental periodontal disease*. Toxicol Pathol, 2006. **34**(6): p. 716-22.
- Gu, T., et al., Central role of IFNgamma-indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase axis in regulation of interleukin-12-mediated antitumor immunity. Cancer Res, 2010.
 70(1): p. 129-38.
- 45. Rabinovich, G.A., D. Gabrilovich, and E.M. Sotomayor, *Immunosuppressive strategies that are mediated by tumor cells.* Annu Rev Immunol, 2007. **25**: p. 267-96.
- 46. Carbotti, G., et al., *IL-27 induces the expression of IDO and PD-L1 in human cancer cells.* Oncotarget, 2015. **6**(41): p. 43267-80.

- 47. Hoogduijn, M.J., et al., *The immunomodulatory properties of mesenchymal stem cells and their use for immunotherapy.* Int Immunopharmacol, 2010. **10**(12): p. 1496-500.
- 48. Ma, S., et al., *Immunobiology of mesenchymal stem cells*. Cell Death Differ, 2014. 21(2): p. 216-25.
- 49. Prockop, D.J. and J.Y. Oh, *Mesenchymal stem/stromal cells (MSCs): role as guardians of inflammation.* Mol Ther, 2012. **20**(1): p. 14-20.
- 50. Spaggiari, G.M., et al., *Mesenchymal stem cell-natural killer cell interactions:* evidence that activated NK cells are capable of killing MSCs, whereas MSCs can inhibit IL-2-induced NK-cell proliferation. Blood, 2006. **107**(4): p. 1484-90.
- 51. Noone, C., et al., *IFN-gamma stimulated human umbilical-tissue-derived cells* potently suppress NK activation and resist NK-mediated cytotoxicity in vitro. Stem Cells Dev, 2013. **22**(22): p. 3003-14.
- 52. Wada, N., et al., *Immunomodulatory properties of human periodontal ligament stem cells.* J Cell Physiol, 2009. **219**(3): p. 667-76.
- 53. Moon, J.S., et al., Lipopolysaccharide-induced indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase expression in the periodontal ligament. J Periodontal Res, 2013. 48(6): p. 733-9.
- 54. Di Nicola, M., et al., Human bone marrow stromal cells suppress T-lymphocyte proliferation induced by cellular or nonspecific mitogenic stimuli. Blood, 2002.
 99(10): p. 3838-43.
- 55. Krampera, M., et al., Bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells inhibit the response of naive and memory antigen-specific T cells to their cognate peptide. Blood, 2003. **101**(9): p. 3722-9.
- 56. Luz-Crawford, P., et al., *Mesenchymal stem cells generate a CD4+CD25+Foxp3+ regulatory T cell population during the differentiation process of Th1 and Th17 cells.* Stem Cell Res Ther, 2013. **4**(3): p. 65.
- 57. Nauta, A.J., et al., Mesenchymal stem cells inhibit generation and function of both CD34+-derived and monocyte-derived dendritic cells. J Immunol, 2006.
 177(4): p. 2080-7.

- 58. Deng, Y., et al., Umbilical cord-derived mesenchymal stem cells instruct dendritic cells to acquire tolerogenic phenotypes through the IL-6-mediated upregulation of SOCS1. Stem Cells Dev, 2014. **23**(17): p. 2080-92.
- 59. Nemeth, K., et al., Bone marrow stromal cells attenuate sepsis via prostaglandin E(2)-dependent reprogramming of host macrophages to increase their interleukin-10 production. Nat Med, 2009. **15**(1): p. 42-9.
- 60. Abumaree, M.H., et al., Human placental mesenchymal stem cells (pMSCs) play a role as immune suppressive cells by shifting macrophage differentiation from inflammatory M1 to anti-inflammatory M2 macrophages. Stem Cell Rev, 2013. **9**(5): p. 620-41.
- 61. Spaggiari, G.M., et al., *Mesenchymal stem cells inhibit natural killer-cell proliferation, cytotoxicity, and cytokine production: role of indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase and prostaglandin E2.* Blood, 2008. **111**(3): p. 1327-33.
- 62. Tipnis, S., C. Viswanathan, and A.S. Majumdar, *Immunosuppressive properties* of human umbilical cord-derived mesenchymal stem cells: role of B7-H1 and *IDO*. Immunol Cell Biol, 2010. **88**(8): p. 795-806.
- 63. Rajagopalan, S. and E.O. Long, A human histocompatibility leukocyte antigen (HLA)-G-specific receptor expressed on all natural killer cells. J Exp Med, 1999.
 189(7): p. 1093-100.
- 64. Amiot, L., N. Vu, and M. Samson, *Biology of the immunomodulatory molecule HLA-G in human liver diseases.* J Hepatol, 2015. **62**(6): p. 1430-7.
- 65. Murphy, B. and A.M. Krensky, *HLA-derived peptides as novel immunomodulatory therapeutics.* J Am Soc Nephrol, 1999. **10**(6): p. 1346-55.
- 66. Haddad, R. and F. Saldanha-Araujo, *Mechanisms of T-cell immunosuppression* by mesenchymal stromal cells: what do we know so far? Biomed Res Int, 2014.
 2014: p. 216806.
- 67. Ren, G., et al., Mesenchymal stem cell-mediated immunosuppression occurs via concerted action of chemokines and nitric oxide. Cell Stem Cell, 2008. 2(2):
 p. 141-50.

- Renner, P., et al., Mesenchymal stem cells require a sufficient, ongoing immune response to exert their immunosuppressive function. Transplant Proc, 2009.
 41(6): p. 2607-11.
- 69. III INVALID CITATION III [18, 19].
- 70. Sudres, M., et al., *Bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells suppress lymphocyte proliferation in vitro but fail to prevent graft-versus-host disease in mice.* J Immunol, 2006. **176**(12): p. 7761-7.
- 71. Chan, J.L., et al., Antigen-presenting property of mesenchymal stem cells occurs during a narrow window at low levels of interferon-gamma. Blood, 2006. **107**(12): p. 4817-24.
- 72. Sheng, H., et al., A critical role of IFNgamma in priming MSC-mediated suppression of T cell proliferation through up-regulation of B7-H1. Cell Res, 2008. **18**(8): p. 846-57.
- 73. Ryan, J.M., et al., Interferon-gamma does not break, but promotes the immunosuppressive capacity of adult human mesenchymal stem cells. Clin Exp Immunol, 2007. **149**(2): p. 353-63.
- 74. Acil, Y., et al., Isolation, characterization and investigation of differentiation potential of human periodontal ligament cells and dental follicle progenitor cells and their response to BMP-7 in vitro. Odontology, 2015.
- 75. Grimm, W.D., et al., *The ability of human periodontium-derived stem cells to regenerate periodontal tissues: a preliminary in vivo investigation.* Int J Periodontics Restorative Dent, 2011. **31**(6): p. e94-e101.
- 76. Han, J., et al., Assessment of the regenerative potential of allogeneic periodontal ligament stem cells in a rodent periodontal defect model. J Periodontal Res, 2014. **49**(3): p. 333-45.
- 77. Huang, C.Y., et al., *Plasticity of stem cells derived from adult periodontal ligament.* Regen Med, 2009. **4**(6): p. 809-21.
- Park, J.Y., S.H. Jeon, and P.H. Choung, *Efficacy of periodontal stem cell transplantation in the treatment of advanced periodontitis.* Cell Transplant, 2011. 20(2): p. 271-85.

- 79. Liu, Y., et al., *Periodontal ligament stem cell-mediated treatment for periodontitis in miniature swine.* Stem Cells, 2008. **26**(4): p. 1065-73.
- 80. Arceo, N., et al., *Human periodontal cells initiate mineral-like nodules in vitro*.
 J Periodontol, 1991. 62(8): p. 499-503.
- 81. Rani, C.S. and M. MacDougall, *Dental cells express factors that regulate bone resorption.* Mol Cell Biol Res Commun, 2000. **3**(3): p. 145-52.
- 82. Lossdorfer, S., W. Gotz, and A. Jager, *Immunohistochemical localization of receptor activator of nuclear factor kappaB (RANK) and its ligand (RANKL) in human deciduous teeth.* Calcif Tissue Int, 2002. **71**(1): p. 45-52.
- Kanzaki, H., et al., Periodontal ligament cells under mechanical stress induce osteoclastogenesis by receptor activator of nuclear factor kappaB ligand upregulation via prostaglandin E2 synthesis. J Bone Miner Res, 2002. 17(2): p. 210-20.
- Albiero, M.L., et al., Exposure of periodontal ligament progenitor cells to lipopolysaccharide from Escherichia coli changes osteoblast differentiation pattern. J Appl Oral Sci, 2015. 23(2): p. 145-52.
- Braun, D., R.S. Longman, and M.L. Albert, A two-step induction of indoleamine
 2,3 dioxygenase (IDO) activity during dendritic-cell maturation. Blood, 2005.
 106(7): p. 2375-81.
- 86. Lestage, J., et al., *The enzyme indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase is induced in the mouse brain in response to peripheral administration of lipopolysaccharide and superantigen.* Brain Behav Immun, 2002. **16**(5): p. 596-601.
- 87. Grohmann, U., et al., *IL-12 acts directly on DC to promote nuclear localization of NF-kappaB and primes DC for IL-12 production.* Immunity, 1998. 9(3): p. 315-23.
- Burgoyne, R.D. and A. Morgan, *Calcium sensors in regulated exocytosis*. Cell Calcium, 1998. 24(5-6): p. 367-76.
- Dolensek, J., M. Skelin, and M.S. Rupnik, *Calcium dependencies of regulated exocytosis in different endocrine cells.* Physiol Res, 2011. 60 Suppl 1: p. S29-38.

- 90. Al-Mohanna, F., et al., *IL-12-dependent nuclear factor-kappaB activation leads* to de novo synthesis and release of *IL-8* and *TNF-alpha in human neutrophils*.
 J Leukoc Biol, 2002. **72**(5): p. 995-1002.
- 91. Campbell, B.M., et al., *Kynurenines in CNS disease: regulation by inflammatory cytokines.* Front Neurosci, 2014. **8**: p. 12.
- 92. Hoffmann, A. and D. Baltimore, *Circuitry of nuclear factor kappaB signaling.* Immunol Rev, 2006. **210**: p. 171-86.
- 93. Yu, M., et al., *NF-kappaB signaling participates in both RANKL- and IL-4-induced macrophage fusion: receptor cross-talk leads to alterations in NF-kappaB pathways.* J Immunol, 2011. **187**(4): p. 1797-806.
- 94. Nusse, O. and M. Lindau, *GTP gamma S-induced calcium transients and exocytosis in human neutrophils.* Biosci Rep, 1990. **10**(1): p. 93-103.
- 95. Burgoyne, R.D. and M.J. Clague, *Calcium and calmodulin in membrane fusion*.Biochim Biophys Acta, 2003. 1641(2-3): p. 137-43.
- Lytton, J., M. Westlin, and M.R. Hanley, *Thapsigargin inhibits the sarcoplasmic or endoplasmic reticulum Ca-ATPase family of calcium pumps.* J Biol Chem, 1991. 266(26): p. 17067-71.
- 97. Thastrup, O., et al., Thapsigargin, a tumor promoter, discharges intracellular
 Ca2+ stores by specific inhibition of the endoplasmic reticulum Ca2(+)-ATPase.
 Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 1990. 87(7): p. 2466-70.
- 98. Ishikawa, S., et al., Thapsigargin increases cellular free calcium and intracellular sodium concentrations in cultured rat glomerular mesangial cells.
 Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 1993. 194(1): p. 287-93.
- 99. Mito, T., N.A. Delamere, and M. Coca-Prados, *Calcium-dependent regulation of cation transport in cultured human nonpigmented ciliary epithelial cells.* Am J Physiol, 1993. **264**(3 Pt 1): p. C519-26.
- 100. Preston, S.F. and R.D. Berlin, *An intracellular calcium store regulates protein synthesis in HeLa cells, but it is not the hormone-sensitive store.* Cell Calcium, 1992. **13**(5): p. 303-12.

- 101. Le Blanc, K., et al., Mesenchymal stem cells inhibit and stimulate mixed lymphocyte cultures and mitogenic responses independently of the major histocompatibility complex. Scand J Immunol, 2003. **57**(1): p. 11-20.
- 102. Bartholomew, A., et al., Mesenchymal stem cells suppress lymphocyte proliferation in vitro and prolong skin graft survival in vivo. Exp Hematol, 2002.
 30(1): p. 42-8.
- 103. Schroder, K., et al., *Interferon-gamma: an overview of signals, mechanisms and functions.* J Leukoc Biol, 2004. **75**(2): p. 163-89.
- 104. Amiot, L., N. Vu, and M. Samson, *Immunomodulatory properties of HLA-G in infectious diseases.* J Immunol Res, 2014. **2014**: p. 298569.
- 105. Winkler, D.G., et al., *Osteocyte control of bone formation via sclerostin, a novel BMP antagonist.* EMBO J, 2003. **22**(23): p. 6267-76.



CHILLAL ONGKORN UNIVERSITY


VITA

Miss Benjar Issaranggun Na Ayuthaya was born in March 24, 1988 in Bangkok, Thailand. She graduated the degree of Doctor of Dental Surgery (D.D.S) with second-class honors from Faculty of Dentistry, Chulalongkorn University, Bangkok, Thailand in academic year 2011. She started her study in doctoral degree of oral biology program in 2012 at Faculty of Dentistry, Chulalongkorn University. In academic year 2013, she started to enroll as an instructor in Department of Pharmacology, Faculty of Dentistry, Chulalongkorn University. All of her research work was performed at the Research Unit of Mineralized Tissue (RUMT), Faculty of Dentistry, Chulalongkorn University. At present, she works at Department of Pharmacology, Faculty of Dentistry, Chulalongkorn University.

จุฬาลงกรณีมหาวิทยาลัย Chulalongkorn University